



# Out of Range

## Obstacles to Reproductive and Sexual Health Care in the Military

---

By Jessica Arons, Lindsay Rosenthal, and Donna Barry July 2014

Center for American Progress



# Out of Range

Obstacles to Reproductive and  
Sexual Health Care in the Military

---

By Jessica Arons, Lindsay Rosenthal, and Donna Barry July 2014

# Contents

- 1 Introduction and summary**
- 3 Women's participation in the armed forces**
- 6 Military health care benefits**
- 9 Barriers to accessing health care**
- 30 The impact**
- 33 Policy recommendations**
- 35 Conclusion**
- 38 Endnotes**

# Introduction and summary

Women's presence and roles in the military have greatly increased over the past few decades, and the issue of sexual assault continues to be widely covered in the news. One area that receives little attention, however, is how the military falls far short of its obligations when it comes to providing servicewomen with adequate reproductive and sexual health care. The fact is, women in the armed forces fight and die to defend rights they themselves do not completely possess, and they lack access to health services that civilian women routinely use.

Not only is this an injustice to individual servicewomen, but it also impedes the military as a whole. The failure of the nation's civilian and military leaders to provide comprehensive sexual and reproductive health care undermines military readiness, unit cohesion, and equality in the ranks. For instance, when deployed soldiers cannot prevent or plan their pregnancies, they must interrupt their tours of duty, which can affect their mission. When they are not able to obtain appropriate and timely gynecological care, they may become ill and unfit to serve. Because they are required to seek permission from commanders to leave their units to access abortion care, they may postpone obtaining that care or even turn to clandestine means, both of which increase their health risks. And when they are denied benefits and opportunities afforded to their male counterparts, their status as second-class citizens in what remains a traditionally male culture is reinforced.

This report begins with a brief overview of women's participation in the armed forces, as well as the range of military health benefits available to female members of the military and female veterans. It then discusses the barriers that often inhibit women in the armed forces from getting the care they need, as well as the impact these hurdles have on the success of the U.S. military.

Finally, the report addresses recommendations for policymakers. These suggestions include, but are not limited to, steps geared toward curbing sexual assault rates, increasing access to contraceptives, and lifting bans on abortion care.

The policies and practices that the military must follow related to sexual and reproductive health care are not only unfair and unjust, but they are also costly, inefficient, and counterproductive. At a time when the United States is winding down from two wars, the size of the military is contracting, and the economy is still recovering from a significant recession, the country can ill afford to squander the talent, skills, and commitment of dedicated female soldiers by neglecting their health and well-being. Women have become an integral part of the armed forces, and they should have access to all the health care services that they need.

# Women's participation in the armed forces

The United States has a long tradition of women serving in the armed forces. Women were contracted in supportive roles such as laundresses, cooks, seamstresses, and volunteer nurses as early as the Revolutionary War, but their service was not officially recognized until 1901 and 1908, when the Army and Navy Nurse Corps were respectively established.<sup>1</sup> During the Civil War, Dr. Mary Edwards Walker was awarded the nation's highest military award, the Congressional Medal of Honor, for her medical and battlefield service to the Union Army.<sup>2</sup> Although women's roles were limited, the military relied heavily on their service in both world wars: 33,000 women served during World War I, and because of shortages in male personnel, more than 400,000 served in World War II.<sup>3</sup>

Unfortunately, the political system also has a long tradition of stifling the careers of servicewomen by instituting discriminatory policies that prohibit them from reaching their full potential. It was not until 1948, with the Women's Armed Services Integration Act, that Congress sought to formally integrate women into the Army, Navy, Air Force, Marine Corps, and Coast Guard. But the statute limited women's service by capping the number of women allowed to serve at 2 percent of the active force and the number of servicewomen who could be promoted to serve as officers at 10 percent.<sup>4</sup> It also designated the highest permanent rank they could achieve as lieutenant colonel.<sup>5</sup> The 2 percent cap on women in the military and the restrictions on their promotion were lifted in 1967, largely because the military was struggling to recruit enough qualified personnel to serve in the Vietnam War.<sup>6</sup> But even after the policy was lifted, women were kept out of combat roles purely on the basis of their sex, not their physical ability.<sup>7</sup>

In the decades after the Vietnam War and the creation of the all-volunteer forces, the nature of warfare changed dramatically—and so did the role of women in the military. Modern wars recognize no front line of battle, a fact that made it increasingly difficult to keep women out of higher-risk assignments. As a result, while women were still banned from direct-ground-combat roles, they were slowly introduced into an increasing number of combat positions, including assignments on combat aircraft and ships—except submarines.<sup>8</sup>

In 1994, the Department of Defense, or DOD, issued the direct-ground-combat exclusion policy, which allowed all service members to be assigned to any position for which they were qualified but prohibited servicewomen from being assigned combat roles in units that had the primary purpose of engaging in direct-ground combat.<sup>9</sup> The policy, which remained in place until January 2013, essentially drew “a distinction without a difference”<sup>10</sup> by allowing women to be attached in supportive roles to units engaged in ground combat without being officially recognized as combat troops.<sup>11</sup> The result is that women who have served in the Army and Marines in conflicts over the past few decades have done so largely in the same capacities as men and have taken the same risk with their lives. For example, in Iraq and Afghanistan, women were allowed to serve as members of female engagement teams, as explosive ordnance disposal technicians, and as drivers in convoys. Yet because they were not recognized as official combat troops, they did not receive the same training and were denied formal recognition for their service and sacrifice.<sup>12</sup>

More than 11 percent of combat veterans in Operation Enduring Freedom, Operation Iraqi Freedom, and Operation New Dawn were women.<sup>13</sup> More than 150 women have died in service to their country in the Afghanistan and Iraq wars alone,<sup>14</sup> and thousands more have suffered physical and mental wounds. But because of the ground-combat-exclusion policy, servicewomen were restricted from accessing combat-related services such as comprehensive health care overseas and the enhanced benefit package granted to combat veterans when they return home. Moreover, denying formal recognition for ground-combat experience has prohibited women from climbing the ranks and advancing in their military careers in the Army and Marine Corps. Combat experience is seen as a prerequisite to professional advancement in the military, and the combat-exclusion policy has been a key factor in perpetuating the so-called brass ceiling. To date, there have only been three female four-star generals.<sup>15</sup> A woman has never served as a member of the Joint Chiefs of Staff of the armed forces.<sup>16</sup>

In 2010, the chairman of the Joint Chiefs of Staff announced that the Pentagon was dropping the ban on women serving on submarines. In January 2013, then-Defense Secretary Leon Panetta made the historic decision to lift the ground-combat-exclusion policy, stating, “Over more than a decade of war, [women] have demonstrated courage and skill and patriotism. ... [Men and women] are fighting and they’re dying together. And the time has come for our policies to recognize that reality.”<sup>17</sup> Approximately 237,000 positions previously closed to servicewomen will be open to them by 2016.<sup>18</sup> Without opening up these—and more—opportunities for women in the armed forces, the United States would not be able to maintain a high-quality force on a volunteer basis. In 2013, the

service branches released their implementation plans to integrate women into combat positions across the branches, and this policy should pave the way for women to gain the recognition, benefits, and career advancement they deserve for their commitment to protecting the country.<sup>19</sup>

DOD's decision to reverse the ground-combat-exclusion policy is seen largely as a recognition of the valor that women have demonstrated in recent conflicts: More than 255,000 women have been deployed to Iraq and Afghanistan since 2001, in roles ranging from captain to sergeant to colonel, and many have been decorated for their service.<sup>20</sup> As of May 2012, women veterans of Iraq and Afghanistan had received more than 400 valor awards, including two silver stars, which is the nation's third-highest award for valor.<sup>21</sup>

The policy reversal is also an acknowledgment that women represent an increasingly large and critical segment of the U.S. armed forces. As physicians serving in the Navy wrote, "With the Global War on Terrorism, operational forces continue to be stretched thin. The role and contribution of servicewomen remain paramount to the success of the endeavor."<sup>22</sup> According to DOD, in 1990 and 1991:

*More than 26,000 women served in Operations Desert Shield and Desert Storm, according to the U.S. Army Center for Military History. Women accounted for 17 percent of Army reservists in Saudi Arabia at the height of the conflict. All told, women represented more than 8.6 percent of the Army's deployed force, and Desert Storm would be the largest deployment of military women in U.S. history.<sup>23</sup>*

Women currently make up 16 percent of the armed forces, and that percentage is only expected to grow.<sup>24</sup>

Today's servicewomen are also increasingly diverse. As journalist Michelle Chen noted in 2008, "Proportionally, people of color comprise a greater share of female veterans than of male veterans."<sup>25</sup> Of the approximately 200,000 active-duty military women that year, roughly half were women of color.<sup>26</sup> Of the more than 1.7 million women veterans nationwide, approximately 72 percent were white, 19 percent were black, 7 percent were Latina, and about 2 percent were Asian American, Pacific Islander, American Indian, or biracial or multiracial.<sup>27</sup>

Perhaps more importantly, 97 percent of women serving in the armed forces today are of reproductive age.<sup>28</sup> This report turns next to an overview of health care benefits for these women and then examines the obstacles many face in accessing the care they deserve.

# Military health care benefits

All service members are entitled to health care provided by the military. Active-duty service members, National Guard and Reserve members, retirees, and their families are all eligible to receive health care through a military insurance program called Tricare.<sup>29</sup> Depending on the beneficiary's level of coverage, Tricare may also provide varying degrees of dental, vision, and prescription coverage. Tricare covers inpatient and outpatient care that is "medically necessary and considered proven"<sup>30</sup> to 9.6 million beneficiaries around the world.<sup>31</sup> These beneficiaries include more than 200,000 active-duty servicewomen, as well as female military spouses and all female dependents living on military bases.<sup>32</sup> Approximately 4 million women and girls are enrolled in Tricare or some other form of military health care, and of those, roughly 1.1 million are of reproductive age.<sup>33</sup>

Tricare for active-duty members is divided into Tricare Prime, the health maintenance organization, or HMO, version of the plan, into which active-duty service members and their families are automatically enrolled; Tricare Standard; and Tricare Extra. The latter two are plans similar to preferred provider organizations, or PPOs, with annual fees and broader coverage.<sup>34</sup> If a service member remains in active duty for at least 20 years, he or she can retain Tricare coverage after retiring. Tricare for Life is a Medicare supplement that covers veterans ages 65 and older who served in active duty or in the Reserves for at least 20 years, as well as their Medicare-eligible dependents.<sup>35</sup>

As the number of women in the military has increased, the military health system has made efforts to adapt to its patients' changing demographics. Tricare covers a range of basic health care for women, including annual mammograms for women over age 40; diagnostic services and therapies for infertility; and prenatal, maternity, and postpartum care.<sup>36</sup> However, there are still inconsistencies in coverage between men and women. For example, while Tricare offers comprehensive coverage for erectile dysfunction, it does not provide coverage for the evaluation and management of female sexual dysfunction.<sup>37</sup>

Tricare covers a range of contraceptives, including diaphragms; intrauterine devices, or IUDs; multiple types of oral contraceptives; and surgical sterilization.<sup>38</sup> The Tricare site also lists the PREVEN Emergency Contraceptive Kit as a covered contraceptive benefit,<sup>39</sup> even though it was discontinued on the market in 2004.<sup>40</sup> For more information on emergency contraception, see the section that starts on page 15. However, Tricare benefits are not on par with contraceptive-coverage benefits in private insurance plans under the Affordable Care Act, as service-women must provide co-payments for prescriptions.

Unfortunately, as with other federal government health insurance programs, Tricare restricts the coverage of abortion. As discussed in more detail below, federal law prohibits Tricare from covering abortion except when the woman's life is at risk or the pregnancy results from rape or incest.<sup>41</sup> Abortions cannot be performed in military facilities except under those same limited circumstances, even if a woman is willing and able to pay for her abortion out of pocket.

## Veterans' health

The Department of Veterans Affairs building in Washington, D.C., prominently displays a quotation from former President Abraham Lincoln that encompasses the department's purpose: "To care for him who shall have borne the battle and for his widow, and his orphan."<sup>42</sup> Indeed, the very mission of the Department of Veterans Affairs, or VA, is to serve and honor America's veterans.<sup>43</sup>

Just as the number of women in the armed forces has increased, so too has the number of women veterans. But while policy efforts have begun to focus on the unique needs of female veterans, in many ways the inequities faced by women during their service continue when it is completed. Many veterans obtain health care through the VA's health system, but female veterans face some limits: While the VA covers birth control and sterilization, gynecological and maternity care, and other gender-specific services,<sup>44</sup> for instance, it does not provide coverage for abortions or abortion counseling under any circumstances.<sup>45</sup>

A veteran's spouse, widow or widower, or child who is not eligible for Tricare may receive health care coverage through the military health program called the Civilian Health and Medical Program of the Department of Veterans Affairs, or CHAMPVA. CHAMPVA only covers health care services and supplies that are "medically and psychologically necessary."<sup>46</sup> This coverage includes childbirth, family planning, and maternity care,<sup>47</sup> and IUDs, diaphragms, birth control pills, and sterilization are permissible methods of family planning under CHAMPVA.<sup>48</sup> Most prenatal, delivery, and postnatal care, including pregnancy-related health complications, is also covered under CHAMPVA. However, CHAMPVA excludes coverage for abortions and abortion counseling, except when a physician certifies that the life of the woman would be endangered if the fetus were carried to term.<sup>49</sup> Unlike Tricare, CHAMPVA does not yet include an exception for abortion coverage in cases of rape or incest.<sup>50</sup>

The influx of women into military service over the past several decades has placed new demands on VA medical staff accustomed to serving the medical needs of a predominantly male population of veterans. Many medical practitioners have expressed frustration at the lack of training they receive regarding women's health.<sup>51</sup> The VA is making attempts to remedy the situation by bringing in hundreds of medical professionals to meet the demand for female health care and by investing more than \$1.3 billion since 2008 to address the problem.<sup>52</sup>

However, a recent Associated Press report shows that the VA continues to fail its female veterans.<sup>53</sup> The report reveals that almost 25 percent of all VA hospitals do not employ a full-time gynecologist. In addition, around 15 percent of community-based clinics do not have a women's health provider at all. More than half of all female veterans referred to nearby medical facilities do not receive timely results from their mammograms. Female veterans are placed on the VA's Electronic Wait List for patients who cannot get an appointment within 90 days more frequently than are their male counterparts. Finally, according to a 2013 VA presentation, female veterans of childbearing age are more likely to be prescribed medications that can cause birth defects than women using a private HMO.<sup>54</sup>

That being said, perhaps the most appalling story to come from veterans is the rates of sexual assault within VA hospitals themselves: The VA police received nearly 300 reports of sexual assault incidents from January 2007 to July 2010, predominantly against women.<sup>55</sup>

The United States must honor its commitment to address all of the health needs of those who serve the country, including providing the full range of reproductive and sexual health services in an environment of safety, privacy, and respect.

# Barriers to accessing health care

Servicewomen and servicemen require appropriate health care in order to live healthy and productive lives and serve the country effectively. Yet female troops encounter significant obstacles to comprehensive health care, especially when serving overseas. These range from inconsistent gynecological care to inadequate access to family-planning methods to serious invasions of privacy. The military has a history of regulating sexual activity, from prohibiting specific sexual relationships to enforcing a now-invalidated criminal penalty for becoming pregnant during active duty.<sup>56</sup>

Lack of access to reproductive health care for female service members is due in part to the fact that the military presumes that its members are not engaging in sexual activity. However, given the rates of both sexual violence and consensual sexual activity, this is clearly an outdated presumption—one that must change if service members are to get the care they need.

---

## Sexual health

Before troops are deployed to a combat zone or on an operational mission, the military attempts to ensure that their medical, financial, and personal affairs are in order. The predeployment health assessment verifies that service members will not need routine health maintenance when they are overseas because such care may not be readily available.<sup>57</sup> However, a 2005–2006 study published in 2009 on female soldiers' predeployment health care screenings found that while more than half of deployed soldiers received an annual gynecological exam within three months of deployment, many women did not receive timely screenings.<sup>58</sup> Ten percent did not receive an annual gynecological exam—with a cervical cancer screening, among other tests—in the 12 months prior to their deployment, and more than 16 percent were not screened within six months of their deployment.<sup>59</sup>

Reproductive and sexual health issues that are not addressed before deployment will eventually require attention. The same study referenced above found that 16 percent of patients required additional cytologic screening tests—Pap smears and colposcopies, for example—after deployment.<sup>60</sup> However, accessing medical care—especially reproductive or sexual health care—is especially difficult when in the field. More than one in three women deployed in Operation Iraqi Freedom had at least one gynecological problem such as vaginal discharge, which can indicate a sexually transmitted infection, during her deployment, and 15 percent of those women were unable to obtain the medical care they needed.<sup>61</sup> Similarly, in a survey of 251 servicewomen in Iraq, 23 of the 52 who reported gynecological problems said they did not have access to appropriate care.<sup>62</sup>

Even when servicewomen are ultimately able to obtain reproductive or sexual health care, too often it is not easily available. Military treatment centers frequently lack the capacity to provide comprehensive health services for women, forcing many women to leave the base—only after obtaining permission from their commanding officers—to find the care they need. In fact, nearly 40 percent of women who needed gynecological care while deployed in Iraq had to use either a ground convoy or an aircraft—11 percent and 28 percent, respectively—in order to obtain it.<sup>63</sup> Given that a large number of casualties occur during ground convoys, requiring women to go off base to receive necessary care puts them at additional risk.

Regardless of deployment status, servicewomen's sexual health appears to be markedly worse than that of civilian women when it comes to sexually transmitted infections, or STIs, though comparisons with civilian populations with similar ethnic and age breakdowns have not been completed on a large scale. According to a 2012 literature review, the STI rates of military women are seven times higher than those of their civilian counterparts.<sup>64</sup> The researchers attributed the increased rates to inconsistent condom use, multiple sexual partners, and binge drinking. In another study, only one-third of active-duty unmarried women used a condom during their most recent sexual encounter, and almost two-thirds had more than one sexual partner in the prior year.<sup>65</sup> In particular, servicewomen were reluctant to ask for or use condoms because they feared being labeled as promiscuous or because they worried that if the condoms were found, they could be used as evidence that the women violated restrictions on sexual activity during deployment.<sup>66</sup> Given the young age of female military recruits and service members and the increasing numbers of Latina and African American women who constitute these groups—and who, due to a variety of socioeconomic reasons, generally have the highest rates of STIs among females in the general U.S. population—larger-scale comparison studies need to be undertaken to better understand the high rates of STIs in military populations.

Women who engage in sexual activity with members of the same sex face unique barriers to accessing adequate sexual and reproductive health care within the armed forces. Studies analyzing the effects of the now-repealed “Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell” law found that under that policy, lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender, or LGBT, service members were unlikely to receive common screenings that are especially important for LGBT sexual health because they feared being discharged from the military if they disclosed their need for certain care to a military health care provider.<sup>67</sup> According to an *OutServe Magazine* interview with medical experts in LGBT health, many health care providers, including those in the military, may not be trained to adequately screen for sexual history—for instance, whether a service member has engaged in sexual activity with a partner of the same sex.<sup>68</sup> Accurate screening for sexual history is necessary to determine appropriate types of preventive and follow-up care in order to optimize both sexual and overall health.<sup>69</sup> For example, women who exclusively or primarily have sex with women are less likely than other women to get regular screenings for breast cancer—often due to previous poor experiences with the health care system, as well as fear of discrimination—and are at heightened risk for certain STIs.<sup>70</sup>

While the repeal of “Don’t Ask, Don’t Tell” may help address some of these concerns for lesbian, gay, and bisexual service members, transgender individuals are still prohibited from serving in the military under current Department of Defense policy.<sup>71</sup> Until this changes, they will continue to face discrimination and will be reluctant to use military health care facilities. A 2009 survey showed that 24 percent of transgender veterans say they were refused treatment at a military health care facility because they are transgender, and—due to a fear of discrimination or maltreatment—43 percent postponed or refrained from seeking medical care when they were sick.<sup>72</sup>

---

## Sexual assault

Given its dismaying prevalence in the military, sexual assault must be addressed when discussing servicewomen’s sexual and reproductive health. Sexual violence against servicemen and servicewomen has reached epidemic proportions, again underscoring the need for access to sexual health services overseas. According to DOD official reports, there were 3,374 reported sexual assaults that involved 2,949 active-duty service-member victims in the military in fiscal year 2012.<sup>73</sup> In 2008, “[w]omen serving in the US military [were] more likely to be raped by a fellow soldier than killed by enemy fire in Iraq.”<sup>74</sup>

Even worse, experts believe that the number of reported sexual assaults is a significant underrepresentation of actual assault activity, as DOD estimates that only 11 percent of assaults are reported each year.<sup>75</sup> Using that estimate, then, there were actually about 26,000 sexual assaults in the military in 2012, compared with an estimated 19,300 in 2010—an increase of 34 percent in just two years. Indeed, a survey of female veterans who served in the Vietnam War, post-Vietnam, and from 1990 to 2003 revealed that 79 percent experienced incidents of sexual harassment during their service, while 30 percent experienced a rape or attempted rape.<sup>76</sup>

Although the majority of sexual assault victims in the military are men because there are more men serving in the armed forces, the prevalence of sexual assault perpetrated against female service members is more than five times higher than for male service members.<sup>77</sup> Indeed, there was a 1.7 percent increase in the number of reports of unwanted sexual contact committed against female service members in 2012, while the number for male service members remained statistically unchanged.<sup>78</sup>

Military sexual assault has consequences ranging from unintended pregnancy; to post-traumatic stress disorder, or PTSD; to homelessness, depression, and substance abuse among women veterans.<sup>79</sup> Sadly, although sexual assault is a leading cause of PTSD among female veterans, clinicians at the Department of Veterans Affairs are more than seven times less likely to diagnosis a female veteran with PTSD than a male veteran who presents PTSD symptoms as a result of combat trauma.<sup>80</sup> Possible reasons for this discrepancy include a widespread bias against noncombat PTSD diagnoses among VA clinicians and chronic underreporting of sexual assault by victimized servicewomen and female veterans.<sup>81</sup> Even if a servicewoman or female veteran does report a sexual assault, in order to receive disability benefits related to the trauma, she has to be diagnosed with a health problem such as PTSD, submit proof that she was harassed or assaulted, and have a VA examiner confirm a connection between the trauma and the health condition.<sup>82</sup> The Ruth Moore Act<sup>83</sup> would help resolve some of the barriers to care for female veterans by removing an unfair burden of proof that hinders veterans from receiving benefits for care related to military sexual assault.<sup>84</sup>

The lack of adequate gynecological care at military facilities only compounds the trauma and poor health outcomes that can result from sexual assault. For instance, a woman who is reluctant to report a rape and who must obtain permission to seek care off base may decide to forgo care altogether, potentially leading to a host of untreated physical and emotional problems.

---

## Contraception

Contraceptive access on military bases is regulated by military pharmacy formularies. Military treatment facilities, or MTFs, are only required to stock the medications that are listed on the Basic Core Formulary, or BCF—a list that is decided by a DOD committee chaired by the director of Tricare Management Activity.<sup>85</sup> While a variety of oral contraceptive pills are listed on the BCF,<sup>86</sup> several other commonly used contraceptives are not, even though they are covered by Tricare.<sup>87</sup> These include methods with less frequent administration and more consistent use, such as the vaginal contraceptive ring, Depo-Provera, and intrauterine devices.<sup>88</sup> Furthermore, military pharmacies are not required to carry barrier methods such as condoms in the BCF, nor are such methods covered by Tricare.<sup>89</sup>

Contrary to what some may believe—that servicewomen are irresponsible with their birth control or invite pregnancy to avoid deployment assignments—it appears that accessing appropriate contraception is the real obstacle.<sup>90</sup> A systematic review of the literature on contraceptive use among servicewomen did not substantiate the claim that women become pregnant to avoid aspects of military service.<sup>91</sup> Rather, they face a number of challenges to obtaining and using contraception that their civilian counterparts do not.<sup>92</sup>

In fact, the evidence suggests that servicewomen use contraception at higher rates than the general population when they are stationed in the United States, though it is impossible to draw any firm conclusions given that there are not adequate representative data samples across all the military branches. While direct comparisons between civilian and military rates are challenging for a number of reasons,<sup>93</sup> it is estimated that approximately 62 percent of women of reproductive age in the general U.S. population use contraceptives.<sup>94</sup> In contrast, a review of several studies that examined contraceptive use among servicewomen found that overall utilization among women on U.S. bases ranges from 50 percent to 88 percent.<sup>95</sup> Utilization rates decrease during deployment to between 39 percent and 77 percent<sup>96</sup> because of the unique barriers to contraceptive access that arise in that context.<sup>97</sup>

A survey of servicewomen's experiences accessing contraception during deployment found that one-third of servicewomen could not obtain the method of birth control they wanted before deployment for a variety of reasons, including short notice of their deployment.<sup>98</sup> Fifty-nine percent of respondents reported that they

did not speak to a provider about contraceptive options prior to deployment, and 41 percent found that their prescriptions were difficult to refill once they were deployed.<sup>99</sup> In some instances, servicewomen also reported that their health care providers discouraged the use of long-acting methods such as IUDs and sterilization for outdated reasons that included nulliparity, or no prior births, as a contraindication for IUD insertion.<sup>100</sup> Still others reported that they were instructed to get their reproductive health care predeployment from their civilian doctor and then found that either their chosen method of contraception could not be obtained from military providers once deployed, that there were no supplies or no providers available where they were stationed, or that they were pressured by their superior officers to not take time off from their duties to access medical care.<sup>101</sup>

Overseas, the side effects and limited access to ongoing contraceptive care pose challenges to continued contraceptive use. For example, in one study, 50 percent of deployed women said they did not feel comfortable accessing gynecological services from their unit's provider.<sup>102</sup> Correct adherence to birth control methods can also be difficult overseas, and the very conditions of deployment can obstruct proper use of some contraceptive methods. Deployed servicewomen often cross multiple time zones in a short period of time, leading to confusion about when to take oral contraceptives.<sup>103</sup> A study of servicewomen in Iraq revealed that more than half of contraceptive-patch users reported detachment of the patch in hot desert conditions.<sup>104</sup>

Finally, there is a serious education and information gap within the armed forces when it comes to the purpose and appropriate use of contraception. Servicewomen may use contraception for a variety of reasons, including menstrual suppression.<sup>105</sup> But the misconception among some military leaders that birth control is used exclusively for pregnancy prevention, particularly against a backdrop of regulated sexual activity, causes a stigmatization of contraceptive use and services within the military health system, creating a significant barrier to needed health services for women in the military.<sup>106</sup>

---

## Emergency contraception

Given the astounding rates of sexual assault in the military and the difficulties in accessing contraception, it is critical that servicewomen have access to emergency contraception, or EC, to prevent unintended pregnancy after intercourse—both for the women in need and for their military units. Despite this, it has been a long and bumpy road for military women to gain seamless access to EC.

Although the U.S. Food and Drug Administration, or FDA, approved Plan B as a prescription medication in May 1999,<sup>107</sup> it did not appear on DOD's BCF until April 2002.<sup>108</sup> It was then immediately removed from the list by the Bush administration's assistant secretary of defense for health affairs one month later.<sup>109</sup> Nevertheless, the Congressional Research Service reports that in 2005 some MTFs were offering Plan B to sexual assault survivors and other service members who had engaged in unprotected sex, and military physicians also were prescribing the medication for service members to fill at civilian pharmacies.<sup>110</sup>

On August 24, 2006, the FDA approved the sale of Plan B over the counter, or OTC, for people ages 18 and older. In March 2009, a federal judge ruled that the FDA must make Plan B and its generic version, Next Choice, available OTC to people ages 17 and older. Those ages 16 and younger still needed a prescription.<sup>111</sup> However, DOD did not recommend adding Next Choice to the BCF until November 2009, after President Barack Obama had taken office. Only at that point did the agency officially approve the practice of voluntarily stocking EC at MTFs.<sup>112</sup> This recommendation to add Next Choice to the BCF and require that it be stocked at MTFs was finally approved in February 2010.<sup>113</sup>

Because the manufacturer stopped making Next Choice in early 2013 in favor of its one-pill regimen, Next Choice One Dose, the DOD Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee recommended in May 2013 that Plan B One-Step, the one-pill version of Plan B, be added to the BCF. However, each branch of the armed forces could determine any age limits with which the MTFs would have to comply.<sup>114</sup>

In the meantime, litigation over civilian access to EC was brewing and ultimately resulted in Plan B One-Step being approved by the FDA in June 2013 for full OTC access with no age restrictions.<sup>115</sup> In February 2014, the FDA ruled that the generic brands, including Next Choice One Dose, could also be sold OTC with no point-of-sale restrictions, such as showing proof of age.<sup>116</sup> In light of the developments in the civilian arena, the DOD Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee modified its May 2013 decision: Because Plan B One-Step is now an OTC drug, the committee determined that no EC pill would be included in the BCF. However, the committee ordered all MTFs to carry Plan B One-Step with no apparent age limits and to provide it free of charge.<sup>117</sup> Additional brands of EC pills are listed in the Tricare formulary and available with a prescription at no cost in the MTFs or with \$5 to \$17 co-payments at participating retail pharmacies.

This decision to provide Plan B One-Step to all ages free of charge is an incredible victory and means that military women who access EC at MTFs now have better access to EC in many cases than most civilian women, given that private insurance companies are not required to cover OTC birth control without a prescription and that civilian pharmacies are not required to stock the drug and typically sell it for approximately \$50. However, as the Affordable Care Act requires that most private insurance plans cover prescription EC without a co-pay, Tricare is still behind the times in charging co-pays for prescribed EC brands purchased off base.

Although much progress has been made, servicewomen had to deal with a significant delay after EC first came on the market, and even when Next Choice was part of the BCE, DOD guidance indicated a higher age limit than that required by the 2009 court ruling.<sup>118</sup> As with other policy restrictions on reproductive health care in the military, the long road to access for EC is yet another example of servicewomen not always being afforded the same rights as the civilians they fight to defend. Hopefully, this matter has finally been put to rest and access to EC in the military will not be subject to political gamesmanship in the future.

---

## Pregnancy

In 1951, President Harry S. Truman signed Executive Order 10240, which permitted the armed forces to discharge a woman if she became pregnant, gave birth to a child, or became a parent by adoption or as a stepparent.<sup>119</sup> DOD interpreted this grant of permission as a mandate, and it proceeded to issue regulations requiring that all military women who become pregnant must be summarily discharged.<sup>120</sup>

Some reports indicate that during the Vietnam War, military officers preferred to help servicewomen obtain access to abortion in Japan—because it was not permitted in Vietnam—rather than discharging them for being pregnant.<sup>121</sup> Nevertheless, the discharge policy stayed on the books until 1976, when the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit decided that a Marine Corps policy following the Truman executive order violated the Fifth Amendment’s due-process clause because it was based on the impermissible assumption that pregnant women were permanently unfit for military duty.<sup>122</sup> As a result, Congress overturned the executive order by enacting the Defense Officer Personnel Management Act, or DOPMA, on December 12, 1980.<sup>123</sup> DOPMA repealed laws that required distinct appointment, promotion, and separation procedures for servicewomen in the Army, Navy, and Marine Corps. Now, each individual service branch decides how to handle pregnancy in its ranks.

While the armed forces are no longer permitted to dishonorably discharge servicewomen for being pregnant, they are free to treat pregnant servicewomen in disparate ways. In the Navy, “[p]regnant servicewomen are considered non-deployable and are usually not assigned to overseas commands.”<sup>124</sup> In the Army, pregnant servicewomen can choose to remain on active duty, request temporary leave or a transfer, or request separation from the service altogether.<sup>125</sup> If they request separation, it can be honorable or uncharacterized if their rank so requires, and they can re-enlist seven months after giving birth.<sup>126</sup> While these policies may seem like a fair accommodation of pregnant servicewomen’s needs, the amount of discretion left up to each commanding officer to decide how a unit will function leads to the unfortunate marginalization of pregnant servicewomen in some of those units.

For example, a 2009 study on how pregnancy affects the Navy revealed that although pregnant sailors must be limited to working 40-hour weeks, 70 percent of respondents reported that their work hours were actually reduced to less than that.<sup>127</sup> Unmarried pregnant women especially experienced disparate treatment: 20 percent of single respondents did not consider their commands to be supportive, and 44 percent of single, pregnant servicewomen were transferred from operational platforms, compared with only 30 percent of their married counterparts.<sup>128</sup>

Another study of a large U.S. Army brigade combat team deployed in Operation Iraqi Freedom found that over 15 months, 10.8 percent of women were medically evacuated for pregnancy-related reasons.<sup>129</sup> While many of those evacuations may have been medically necessary, becoming pregnant should in no way justify the sidelining of a woman’s military career, especially when one considers that unintended pregnancy could be mostly preventable were the military to devote the proper resources.

Female service members do not cease to be functioning, well-trained troops when they become pregnant. While their health concerns change during pregnancy, their talents and commitment to their units do not. Most pregnancies do not result in declining work performance. For those military assignments that require strenuous physical exertion, efforts should be made to reassign pregnant servicewomen to positions where they can still contribute to the force. Pregnancy is a temporary condition, and, as with a soldier whose injuries can heal, a pregnant woman will be able to serve again at full capacity—provided she receives adequate care and support during and after her pregnancy. Evacuations, transfers, and reductions in duty should occur only if medically necessary and with the consent of the pregnant woman.

---

## Unintended pregnancy

As discussed above, servicewomen use contraception at comparable rates to their civilian counterparts. Yet numerous studies have demonstrated that the unintended-pregnancy rates for servicewomen are significantly higher than the rates for civilians.<sup>130</sup> Every year, approximately 10 percent of active-duty women in the military become pregnant, and more than half of those pregnancies are estimated to be unintended.<sup>131</sup> While approximately 49 percent of pregnancies among the general U.S. population are unintended,<sup>132</sup> the overall proportion of unintended pregnancy in the military was estimated to be 50 percent higher than the unintended-pregnancy rate among civilian women in 2008.<sup>133</sup> One of the few studies that has analyzed unintended pregnancy among a representative sample of active-duty servicewomen—and the only study that has adjusted its analysis for the age of servicewomen relative to the general population—found that rates of unintended pregnancy among servicewomen were a full 50 percent higher than those among the general U.S. population in 2008: 78 per 1,000 pregnancies in the military, compared with 52 per 1,000 pregnancies in the general population.<sup>134</sup> However, the rate among women in the military may be even higher due to the underreporting of abortions.<sup>135</sup>

Unintended-pregnancy rates in the military are highest among younger, less educated, and nonwhite service members. Married or co-habiting servicewomen also experience unintended pregnancy at higher rates than their single counterparts.<sup>136</sup> These data closely mirror demographic trends in the civilian population, but the rates are still higher in the military.<sup>137</sup> Moreover, active-duty women are younger, on average, than the general civilian population.<sup>138</sup> Young women ages 18 to 24 in civilian society have the highest unintended-pregnancy rates of any other age group.<sup>139</sup> It raises serious concerns that unintended-pregnancy rates among servicewomen were still 50 percent higher than in the civilian context even after adjusting for the higher proportion of young women enlisted in the military.

Not only are young women and junior enlisted women in the military at higher risk of unintended pregnancy than their civilian counterparts in the same age range, but they are also the group most at risk of being sexually assaulted in the military.<sup>140</sup> According to DOD's most recent report, 69 percent of victims of military sexual assault who filed unrestricted reports—meaning they allowed demographic information to be released—were between ages 16 and 24; another 25 percent were between ages 25 and 34.<sup>141</sup> This correlation, that the servicewomen most affected by military sexual assault are also the most likely to experience an unintended pregnancy, does not mean that military sexual assault is solely

to blame for high rates of unintended pregnancy. But it is a contributing factor that should be aggressively addressed, particularly when considering the evidence below that demonstrates the difficulty of isolating the other factors that contribute to unplanned pregnancy in the armed forces.<sup>142</sup>

Given that active-duty women are much more likely to have coverage for contraception than their civilian counterparts because they are enrolled in Tricare and have access to MTFs, and given that they use contraception at rates comparable to the civilian population, researchers have struggled to identify the causes underlying their higher rates of unplanned pregnancy.<sup>143</sup> To complicate matters further, the most rigorous assessment of unintended pregnancy among servicewomen to date found that while rates of contraceptive use among servicewomen decline while they are deployed, there was no significant difference between unintended-pregnancy rates among women who had been deployed in the previous 12 months and those who had not.<sup>144</sup> Thus, barriers to contraception alone do not necessarily explain the disproportionate share of unintended pregnancies among servicewomen.

Instead, the study identified three likely factors that contribute to unplanned-pregnancy rates, none of which are definitive given the paucity of available data:<sup>145</sup>

- Lack of proper contraceptive counseling and care prior to deployment and lack of adequate care and supplies while deployed, which in turn lead to lower use of contraception, use of less effective methods, and lower adherence to methods while deployed
- Confusion about military policies that restrict sexual relations among service members, which discourage women from speaking openly with their doctors or seeking medical care
- High rates of rape in the military

While more research is needed to fully understand the unique needs of servicewomen when it comes to pregnancy prevention, each of the contributing factors outlined above can and should be the focus of targeted policy interventions throughout the armed forces.

---

## Abortion

While barriers to certain types of care are certainly disconcerting, none has been as systematically restricted in the military as abortion care.

Military restrictions on abortion date back to the late 1970s, when the first legislative restriction, known as the Dornan Amendment, was attached to the 1978 Department of Defense Appropriations Act.<sup>146</sup> The Dornan Amendment prohibited military funding for abortion, which was interpreted as denying insurance coverage for abortion except in the cases of life endangerment, rape, incest, or severe health consequences to the pregnant woman. The 1979 DOD appropriations bill renewed the ban but with no health exceptions.<sup>147</sup> The 1980 ban included rape and incest exceptions,<sup>148</sup> but in 1981, those exceptions were removed altogether.<sup>149</sup> In 1984, the insurance coverage ban was codified in the 1985 Omnibus Defense Authorization Act<sup>150</sup>—meaning that it became part of permanent law and could no longer be changed in the annual appropriations process—with an exception only for life endangerment.

In 1988, the Reagan administration expanded the interpretation of the ban on military funding for abortion by barring abortions from being performed in military medical facilities altogether, except in life-threatening situations, regardless of the circumstances or whether a woman was able to pay for the procedure out of pocket.<sup>151</sup> There was a brief respite under President Bill Clinton, who in 1993 signed an executive order that permitted abortions at military facilities for any reason so long as the pregnant woman paid with her own funds.<sup>152</sup> But in 1995, Congress overturned this executive order in the FY 1996 DOD appropriations bill, with exceptions for cases of life endangerment, rape, or incest.<sup>153</sup> It then codified that provision in the FY 1996 National Defense Authorization Act.<sup>154</sup>

From that point on, only life-saving abortions were covered, and only privately funded abortions for rape and incest could be provided at military facilities. While several bills and amendments were introduced over the years to overturn these bans, none were successful until December 2012, when the Shaheen Amendment to the National Defense Authorization Act, which added Tricare coverage for abortion in instances of rape and incest, was finally enacted.<sup>155</sup>

From 1981 through 2012, abortion services were only covered by the military's insurance plan in cases of life endangerment. Only now are policies being developed to cover abortion for cases of rape and incest as well. This progress means that the exceptions for the coverage ban and the facilities ban are finally aligned, but it is not nearly sufficient.

While the passage of the Shaheen Amendment represents some progress, the fact remains that unless there is a life-threatening medical emergency or a pregnancy results from rape or incest, Tricare will not cover abortion, counseling, referral, preparation, or follow-up appointments. These restrictions force women who have Pentagon-provided health insurance to pay for an abortion out of pocket in most cases.<sup>156</sup> In addition, Congress still bans the use of military facilities to perform abortions except in those same three instances of life endangerment, rape, and incest.<sup>157</sup> Together, these two policies mean that a woman whose pregnancy does not satisfy one of those exceptions cannot obtain an abortion at a military facility at all, even if she is able to pay for the service out of pocket.

The Military Access to Reproductive Care and Health, or MARCH, for Military Women Act, reintroduced in March 2013, would lift the facilities ban and allow privately funded abortions to be performed on bases.<sup>158</sup> However, there is no pending legislation that would lift the military's abortion-funding ban entirely, allowing all abortions to be provided and paid for by the military.

## Timeline of abortion restrictions in the U.S. military

**Pre-1970:** Access to abortion varies. During the Vietnam War, from 1961 to 1975, military facilities generally did not provide abortion services, but the military did pay for medical evacuations to nearby countries that permitted abortions locally, such as Japan.<sup>159</sup>

**1970:** DOD authorizes abortion in military facilities “when medically indicated or for reasons involving mental health and subject to the availability of space and facilities and the capabilities of the medical staff.”<sup>160</sup>

**1971:** President Richard Nixon announces the Good Neighbor Policy, which directs that the provision of abortions on military bases must “correspond with the laws of the states where those bases are located.” “States” included American states, as well as foreign nations.<sup>161</sup>

**1973:** The U.S. Supreme Court determines that the right to abortion is constitutionally protected in *Roe v. Wade*. DOD directs medical facilities to provide abortions only if two physicians find that the abortion is “medically indicated” or required for “reasons of mental health” and if DOD funding for abortion does not conflict with the law of the state where the abortion is to be performed.<sup>162</sup>

**1976:** The Hyde Amendment passes for the first time, banning insurance coverage of abortion in Medicaid—a civilian health program for the poor—and later becoming a model for other government restrictions on abortion coverage, including the military.<sup>163</sup>

**1976 to 1977:** Approximately 26,000 U.S. servicewomen and military dependents obtain an abortion in military facilities or under the Civilian Health and Medical Program of the Uniformed Services, the predecessor to Tricare, during this one-year period.<sup>164</sup>

**1978:** Congress approves the Dornan Amendment in the FY 1979 DOD appropriations bill, prohibiting the use of federal military funds for abortion care except in cases of life endangerment, reported rape or incest, or “severe and long-lasting physical health damage” to the woman, as determined by two physicians.<sup>165</sup>

**1979:** Approximately 1,300 abortions are performed in military hospitals abroad but are paid for with private funds. Congress renews the Dornan Amendment without a health exception for FY 1980.<sup>166</sup>

**1980:** Congress modifies the rape and incest exceptions to the Dornan Amendment.<sup>167</sup>

**1981:** Congress removes the rape and incest exceptions from the Dornan Amendment, which goes into effect in 1982.<sup>168</sup>

**1984:** President Ronald Reagan signs the 1985 DOD authorization bill into law, permanently codifying the ban on military funding for abortion, except in cases of life endangerment.<sup>169</sup>

**1988:** President Reagan directs DOD to ban privately funded abortions from being performed at military facilities overseas, with no exceptions.<sup>170</sup>

**1993:** President Bill Clinton directs DOD to reverse the military-facilities ban. But the directive preserves the Good Neighbor Policy, as well as the right of military health care workers to refuse to perform abortions.<sup>171</sup>

**1995:** Congress amends the FY 1996 DOD appropriations bill to prohibit the performance of abortions at military facilities except in cases of life endangerment, rape, or incest. Under this ban, servicewomen and military dependents must use private funds to pay for abortions obtained at military facilities for rape or incest.<sup>172</sup>

**1996:** President Clinton signs the FY 1996 DOD authorization bill into law, permanently codifying the military-facilities ban on abortion, except in cases of life endangerment, rape, or incest. It still stands today.<sup>173</sup>

**1996 to 2011:** Members of Congress who support reproductive rights try but fail to relax or repeal the bans on military funding and facilities.<sup>174</sup>

**2012:** The Shaheen Amendment modifies the DOD authorization bill to include Tricare coverage for abortion in cases of rape or incest.<sup>175</sup>

**2013:** Sen. Kirsten Gillibrand (D-NY) and Rep. Louise Slaughter (D-NY) reintroduce the MARCH for Military Women Act, which would repeal the military-facilities ban and allow abortions to be performed on base—for reasons other than life endangerment, rape, and incest—if paid for with private funds.<sup>176</sup>

As if the continuously changing bans are not challenging enough, additional barriers impede servicewomen's access to abortion. Even if a servicewoman seeking an abortion does qualify for one of the exceptions to the coverage and facilities bans, it is highly unlikely that she will be able to locate the care she needs at a military facility for a number of reasons:

- The military has a policy that does not require a physician to perform an abortion if he or she has a moral objection.<sup>177</sup>
- A socially conservative culture in the military generally, and among military physicians in particular, results in virtually no physicians volunteering to perform the procedure.<sup>178</sup>
- The hierarchical nature of the military and the close ties that deployed service members form—including physicians—make it difficult for subordinates to express disagreement with a policy or practice, particularly on a contentious issue.<sup>179</sup>
- Because a medical team must be made up of volunteers, “any member of a medical team needed to perform an abortion can essentially ‘veto’ it.”<sup>180</sup>
- Recent reductions in civilian medical personnel resulting from DOD budget cuts limit the number of physicians at MTFs. As of 2010, the Obama administration's long-term defense-spending plans included cutting 5,600 civilian medical personnel from the Army over the following six years and reducing comparable cohorts in the Navy and Air Force by nearly 2,000.<sup>181</sup> Such cuts may necessitate rotating overseas uniformed physicians back to the United States to compensate for the loss of civilian medical staff at the facilities here, which would naturally reduce the availability of services abroad, including abortion.<sup>182</sup>
- Because military physicians are paid a salary regardless of the individual services they provide, they may lack the incentive to offer a full range of reproductive health care to servicewomen.<sup>183</sup>

Finally, some doctors may refuse to provide safe abortion care to female troops because they do not consider it a part of their military duty or mission. As one spokesperson for Americans United for Life put it, “These are clinicians and facilities that are intended to save the lives of members of the military, not perform abortions.”<sup>184</sup> These kinds of comments ignore the fact that some servicewomen's lives are endangered by unintended pregnancy, either by the pregnancy itself or by

the consequences of a self-induced or botched clandestine abortion. One 26-year-old servicewoman profiled in 2009 told her story of a self-induced abortion that resulted in life-threatening blood loss.<sup>185</sup> For fear of jeopardizing her career, she did not report that she had been raped. After trying twice to terminate her pregnancy, she was publicly sanctioned under the Uniform Code of Military Justice and ultimately was discharged honorably due to acute anxiety, PTSD, and depression.

On top of the institutional barriers, yet another policy actively affects servicewomen's access to abortion care: DOD's so-called Good Neighbor Policy, directed by President Nixon in 1971,<sup>186</sup> whereby the U.S. military follows the prevailing laws and rules of foreign countries regarding abortion in their facilities abroad.<sup>187</sup> Due to the expansion of military bases overseas, the current reality is that most countries where American military personnel are stationed restrict or outlaw abortions altogether.<sup>188</sup>

Thus, even if a pregnant servicewoman managed to find a military physician willing to terminate her pregnancy, the laws of the country where she is located may operate to prohibit the abortion. This problem is particularly an issue of concern for the thousands of servicewomen deployed to countries in the greater Middle East, Africa, and Asia where abortion is banned in all circumstances except life endangerment.<sup>189</sup> It should come as no surprise, then, that some U.S. servicewomen deployed in countries where abortion is illegal seek information online about abortion-inducing medication. Such a method is quite safe, but the pills can sometimes be difficult to obtain. Servicewomen may also consider unsafe methods to terminate their pregnancies themselves.<sup>190</sup>

These restrictions, combined with confusion about the ever-changing policies, lead to virtually no abortions being performed on military bases. Whereas prior to 1988, about 30 abortions were performed annually at military facilities, from 1996 to 2010, only about 53 abortions were performed at military facilities in total—an average of 3.79 abortions per year.<sup>191</sup> Sadly, as demonstrated above, this figure is not a result of lower rates of sexual assault or rape, nor is it a result of higher contraceptive use among service members. It is the effect of the intersecting, restrictive laws and policies against the provision of comprehensive reproductive health care in the military.

Due to these policies, and with scarce access to safe and legal abortion care on overseas military bases, DOD regulations require that a pregnant servicewoman seeking an abortion be flown back to the United States within two weeks of reporting that she needs one.<sup>192</sup> While this policy may be an attempt to compensate for the barriers to care women face while deployed, it creates yet another potential disincentive to report an unintended pregnancy and seek an abortion.

In contrast, most private-sector, employer-sponsored health plans do cover abortion.<sup>193</sup> Thus, in this respect, many civilian women enjoy better health benefits than do women in uniform. DOD is not similar to other employers in many aspects, but the ways in which it differs from the private sector have no bearing on its ability to cover abortion care. It is true that servicewomen are subject to additional legal standards to which civilian women are not because of traditional deference to the military in the civilian court system. For instance, the ruling in *Feres v. United States*, also known as the *Feres* doctrine, limits the ability of soldiers to sue the government for personal injuries sustained while on active duty.<sup>194</sup>

In addition, “violations of individual rights are sometimes permitted if they are deemed necessary to support the military’s mission. The military could therefore constitutionally ban abortions on military bases, if it were proven that abortions interfere with military missions.”<sup>195</sup> How providing abortion care on bases could possibly interfere with the military’s missions is beyond explanation; nevertheless, military policy and congressional law conspire to make abortion services almost entirely unavailable in military facilities. Politics alone is the reason for these unfair and counterproductive restrictions.

Due to high sexual assault rates and barriers to consistent contraceptive access, abortion remains a particularly necessary medical service for women in the military. While the actual or likely abortion rate for military women is not known, their rates of unintended pregnancy are higher than the civilian rates, and 4 in 10 unintended pregnancies in the general population end in abortion. Regardless of how the abortion rates of servicewomen compare with those of civilian women, as long as there is a need for abortion care, the country has an obligation to meet that and any other medical needs of those who have volunteered to serve.

The health risks posed by all of these barriers to abortion access are serious. Delaying abortion and seeking abortion care in countries where medical services are below U.S. standards or where abortion is illegal greatly increases risks for serious complications.<sup>196</sup> Such health risks also pose a military-readiness problem because they compromise the physical fitness of trained military troops. Abortion care should be viewed just as any other medical procedure at MTFs, and terminating a pregnancy should be handled with the same urgency and care as any other medical need to ensure that servicewomen can return to their units as swiftly as they desire, without risking their health and well-being or their careers and without undermining military readiness and unit cohesion.

---

## Invasion of privacy

Because of the military's hierarchical nature and its national security mission, there can be little medical privacy for service members at times—a serious contrast with the civilian population, even though both sectors are supposedly protected by health care privacy laws such as the Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act, or HIPAA.<sup>197</sup>

There are a number of ways in which the military system impedes the privacy of its soldiers. For instance, commanding officers are sometimes able to see service members' medical files when it is a matter of “assuring the proper execution of the military mission.”<sup>198</sup> Reports of sexual assault can spread quickly among close-knit units, especially overseas. Although victims of military sexual assault have been able to file restricted reports since 2004 to obtain medical services related to their attack without relinquishing confidentiality, that process forfeits their ability to pursue criminal charges.<sup>199</sup> Service members who file unrestricted reports in order to pursue criminal charges give up their confidentiality because their commander will have access to the report.<sup>200</sup> Moreover, it appears that most service members do not trust that confidentiality will be maintained even through the restricted reporting option. Of the approximately 26,000 service members estimated to have been victims of military sexual assault in FY 2012, only 981 chose to make restricted reports of sexual assault.<sup>201</sup>

Privacy concerns also arise in accessing contraception. Despite military policies that state the importance of contraceptive access, servicewomen and servicemen find that few systems exist for confidentially dispensing condoms to service members, which increases the risk of both unplanned pregnancies and STIs.<sup>202</sup> The military-readiness challenge is apparent in these cases, as “[s]uch infections can impair the ability of military members to serve and increase the risk of long term health complications, such as pelvic inflammatory disease and infertility.”<sup>203</sup>

Pregnancy in the military, especially if unintended, also is fraught with potential privacy violations. Becoming pregnant overseas, especially for a young new recruit, can often end a military career: “‘The military doesn't forgive you,’ said one unmarried former Marine who tried to self-abort when she got pregnant in Iraq in 2006. ‘You're never going to get promoted again.’”<sup>204</sup>

The desire to keep a pregnancy hidden by having an abortion secretly is therefore strong. As one former Marine sergeant commented, “If you get sent home for something like that, everyone will know about it ... That’s a really bad stigma in the military. I thought, that’s not me, I’ve worked harder and I could outrun all the guys. So I chose to stay, and that was just as bad.”<sup>205</sup>

Because of the legal restrictions on abortion in the military, servicewomen face significant intrusions into their privacy when they attempt to access care. For instance, to obtain abortion care under the rape exception to the insurance and facilities bans, a woman must first report the rape. Naturally, privacy concerns contribute to underreporting, as evidenced by the fact that 89 percent of military sexual assault crimes currently go unreported.<sup>206</sup> If a woman was not raped or does not wish to report a rape, she must seek permission to leave the base to obtain abortion care. However, servicewomen state that commanding officers may inquire into the nature of care that a service member seeks and can sometimes attempt to deny leave for an abortion, which may further deter women from seeking such leave.<sup>207</sup> If she declines to share her reason for taking leave due to a desire to maintain privacy, she will not be eligible for medical leave and free transportation to get her to an off-base clinic, as provided in response to other medical conditions.

Essentially, the military hierarchy, while justified as a necessary combat tool, results in the unit commander becoming the gatekeeper for a servicewoman’s health care, putting a soldier who needs an abortion in an untenable position. She must seek permission to leave the base from her commanding officer, which on its own constitutes a breach of privacy and creates the opportunity for delay, and she might understandably fear a loss of confidentiality, stigma, and possible retaliation resulting from notifying the chain of command of her medical needs.

---

## Sexism

While congressional restrictions are beyond the uniformed military’s control, little will change to improve access to reproductive and sexual health care unless attitudes within the military itself change. When women are denied benefits or opportunities that are afforded to their male counterparts, their career opportunities and unit cohesion are compromised. Asserting that the military is a traditionally male environment and women should either deal with it or leave is not a tenable approach if the country wants to maintain a high-quality, all-volunteer force, given the growing number of women in the force and the increasingly crucial roles that they fill. Marginalizing sexual activity, contraception, pregnancy,

and abortion as issues that only confront women is a disingenuous portrayal of how human beings, including soldiers and military officers, express their sexuality and seek to control their fertility and reproduction.

According to the U.S. Government Accountability Office, active-duty women have expressed concern about the attitudes and the climate established by the command personnel who may not understand women's health care needs.<sup>208</sup> Despite orders to treat all soldiers equally, the reality is that sex discrimination, sexual harassment, and sexual assault plague a large percentage of servicewomen at some point during their careers. All levels of the military hierarchy should share responsibility for this epidemic.

A study conducted in the early 2000s involving more than 500 women veterans found that, statistically speaking, servicewomen who work in offices where sexual harassment is tolerated or encouraged are significantly more likely to be sexually assaulted.<sup>209</sup> Of the 500 respondents, 79 percent reported being sexually harassed during their service, and 30 percent reported an attempted or completed rape. Accounting for the unreported rape rates brings this number to 54 percent. In other words, more than half of respondents reporting sexual harassment in the military workplace were likely survivors of an attempted or completed rape. The compelling implication of these results is that tolerating or condoning sexual harassment in the workplace—an overwhelmingly common experience for many servicewomen—leads to sexual assault, which leads at times to unintended pregnancy. Servicemen and officers must face this reality and become part of the solution.

The directed redress process for such incidents is reporting through the chain of command, which can be an extremely intrusive and stigmatizing process that naturally results in underreporting, as described above and in more depth in a report from the Center for American Progress that focuses specifically on sexual assault in the military.<sup>210</sup> Moreover, other processes for addressing sexual assault claims are either highly dysfunctional or outright barred. In the jurisprudential realm, for instance, the *Feres* doctrine has been applied to sexual assault in at least two cases, meaning that it is a “combat-related injury” for which service members cannot sue.<sup>211</sup>

Sexism and sexual assault can undermine internal cohesion and military readiness. While combat effectiveness requires technical skills, unit cohesion is also an integral component.<sup>212</sup> Furthermore, being victimized within one's own unit has a long-lasting effect on a servicewoman's career, not to mention her mental and physical health. Analysis by the Military Leadership Diversity Commission on retention

rates across the services revealed that women have lower rates of continuation throughout all branches of service.<sup>213</sup> It is likely that gender-related mistreatment and violence are contributing factors to this phenomenon—which, among other effects, costs the military billions of dollars for training their replacements.

Sexism both contributes to the lack of comprehensive reproductive health care for servicewomen and leads to further disparate treatment. By viewing sexual and reproductive health as exclusively a problem for servicewomen and a problem they must sometimes solve themselves, the military simultaneously diminishes women's opportunities and sends a message that they are not equal to men. Enlisted personnel and officers at all levels have a part to play in the eradication of the inferior treatment of servicewomen and should act to tear down the barriers to full reproductive and sexual autonomy for servicewomen and servicemen alike.

# The impact

Insufficient information about sexual health, inconsistent access to contraception, and a culture of sexual harassment and assault constitute a perfect storm that leads to exceptionally high rates of unintended pregnancy. Add in the restrictions on access to abortion care, as well as the requirement to seek permission for care off base, and servicewomen have strong incentives to take matters into their own hands and risk their safety to end an unplanned pregnancy. Not only can these problems have a devastating effect on the lives of individuals, but they also take a toll on the military's effectiveness and its bottom line.

Pregnancy, whether planned or unplanned, costs the military in more ways than one. Naturally, there will always be fiscal costs associated with pregnancy:

*The military can pay a high financial cost for all pregnant active duty members in salaries and time lost to duty for prenatal care, labor and delivery, and postpartum recovery periods. ... Losses as the result of pregnancy within the operational forces have an across-the-board impact and can lead to readiness and personnel challenges.<sup>214</sup>*

But pregnancy among servicewomen also carries additional costs—both for the woman and the armed forces—that are less likely to be encountered during pregnancies in a civilian context. For example, pregnant servicewomen have a higher risk for complications and adverse pregnancy outcomes, as they are five times more likely than civilians to undergo preterm labor.<sup>215</sup> Explanations put forth for such disparities include a taxing physical workload with minimal rest periods, psychosocial stress in the workplace, prolonged standing, and extreme temperatures.<sup>216</sup> As a result, pregnant servicewomen have high rates of hospitalization, which costs the military both time and money. In a Navy study, 20 percent of the pregnant respondents were hospitalized during their pregnancy, with preterm labor accounting for 50 percent of admissions.<sup>217</sup> Another common consequence of military pregnancy is reduced work hours and reassignment.<sup>218</sup> As noted above, 70 percent of respondents to this same study had their work hours reduced to fewer than 40 hours per week during their pregnancy,<sup>219</sup> which can both harm individual careers and impede productivity.

When a pregnancy is unintended, these problems are only compounded. As former U.S. Air Force Colonel Martha McSally put it, “a poorly-timed pregnancy in today’s high tempo military ... can have a significant effect on military effectiveness.”<sup>220</sup> Because women are an integral part of U.S. military forces, unplanned absences due to pregnancy can present problems for individual units and for the overall force.

The military particularly feels the cost of lost service due to unintended pregnancy among its young, new recruits. According to the Navy study, 82 percent of single women’s pregnancies were unplanned.<sup>221</sup> The study revealed that female sailors were most at risk of unintended pregnancy during their initial enlistment and when assigned to deployable units. Those who experienced an unplanned pregnancy were more likely to be transferred earlier from their commands, more in need of financial assistance, less likely to have the fathers of the babies involved, and more likely to require treatment for acute pregnancy complications.<sup>222</sup> These unintended pregnancies can also jeopardize training and careers, as “[t]he initial 3-4 years in a sailor’s career are geared toward the acquisition of crucial training and skills followed by extensive and sustained deployments. Such rigors do not allow the easy integration of pregnancy, planned or otherwise, into the career path of junior sailors.”<sup>223</sup>

Unplanned pregnancies are also more likely to create problems that affect the unit, such as tension, harsh judgment of servicewomen, and perceived or actual disruption to the unit’s mission, generally undermining unit cohesion and readiness. Opinions often vary based on the rank of the woman who is pregnant. As one researcher noted:

*There was a general perception that women officers and senior enlisted personnel try to time their pregnancies to have the least effect upon the unit ... These opinions stood in marked contrast to those concerning junior female personnel, especially single mothers. Single, pregnant, junior enlisted personnel were considered the most problematic because the pregnancies were less likely to be planned and more likely to create other problems, such as financial and child-care problems, that impacted the unit.*<sup>224</sup>

While it is valuable to survey current attitudes within the unit toward unintended pregnancy, it is also important to note that viewing single, pregnant, junior enlisted personnel as “problematic” negates the fact that two people are required to create a pregnancy and that these are the same troops who are at the highest risk of being sexually assaulted. Assigning them the blame without acknowledging structural inequalities perpetuates the prejudiced treatment of servicewomen and permits sexual assault rates to rise without addressing the root causes of unintended pregnancy.

In 2009, the frustration with unintended-pregnancy rates caused the commander of U.S. forces in northern Iraq to threaten to court-martial pregnant servicewomen and the men who impregnated them, despite the fact that the men involved often go unnamed.<sup>225</sup> Although he quickly walked back from this threat, the incident illustrated both how unprepared the military is to handle high unintended-pregnancy rates and how pregnant servicewomen are targeted within the ranks as the primary cause of the problem.

Recognizing the effects that unplanned pregnancy has on servicewomen and their units alike, the Department of Defense adopted the national Healthy People 2010 objective of increasing the intended-pregnancy rate to 70 percent.<sup>226</sup> But clearly, it is far from achieving that goal.

Seen in this larger context, the military's restrictions on access to abortion care become even more egregious. Losing a service member's presence in a deployed unit because she has to be flown to another country for what is supposed to be a constitutionally protected medical procedure compromises unit cohesion and leaves commanding officers with one less service member completing her duties. In addition, the cost of a flight typically from destinations in the Middle East is an unnecessary expenditure when the procedure could safely be conducted on base at a military treatment facility if all military abortion bans were removed.

Finally, for those who become pregnant as a result of sexual assault, the process of reporting the assault, obtaining the leave, flying to a country where care is more readily available, and the overall lack of medical privacy represents an abject and wholly unjustified failure on the part of the military to adequately address the physical and mental health needs of a servicewoman who has been victimized by a colleague while serving her country. Regardless of the circumstances of the pregnancy, the policies regarding abortion in the military result in publicizing an extremely intimate medical decision and perpetuating blistering stigma toward a pregnant servicewoman—first for getting pregnant, second for having an abortion, and third for leaving her unit behind to obtain care.<sup>227</sup>

When a pregnancy is wanted, the military should find ways to accommodate the pregnancy and ensure that the woman's career is not harmed by her decision to carry her pregnancy to term. But when a servicewoman wishes to end her pregnancy, it is foolish to put up obstacles to abortion care that will result in financial and productivity costs to the military and personal and emotional costs to the woman.

# Policy recommendations

Taking meaningful steps to curb sexual assault rates and increase access to contraception are effective and doable actions that Congress and the armed forces can take now to protect the health of servicewomen and bolster military readiness. Moreover, an obvious solution to the financial and readiness costs of unintended pregnancy is to lift the coverage and facilities bans on abortions at military treatment facilities for servicewomen who wish to end their pregnancies. This will ensure privacy and access to safe abortion care on bases, so as to mitigate reassignment and/or evacuation costs while improving health outcomes.<sup>228</sup>

Specifically, the Pentagon and Congress should:

- Ensure that women receive appropriate and timely gynecological screenings and follow-up care before deployment
- Provide both female and male soldiers with complete information and counseling about a full range of contraceptive options, including the most effective methods during deployment, and make predeployment contraceptive counseling routine
- Collect consistent and comprehensive data on contraceptive access and use among all of the service branches
- Collect consistent and comprehensive data on the incidence and treatment of sexually transmitted infections, and improve access to treatment
- Ensure all forms of emergency contraception are stocked in all medical treatment facilities
- Pass the recently introduced Access to Contraception for Women Servicemembers and Dependents Act of 2014 to ensure that cost sharing is not required for any method of contraception, whether that contraception is provided through a facility of the uniformed services, the Tricare retail pharmacy program, or the national mail-order pharmacy program

- Take dispositional authority for sexual assault cases out of the chain of command and take needed steps to increase both individual and institutional accountability for sexual assault in the military, as described in CAP’s report on military sexual assault
- Provide fair and reasonable accommodations for servicewomen who choose to carry their pregnancies to term
- Ensure that the Shaheen Amendment is fully implemented
- Pass the Ruth Moore Act to ensure that veterans who have been sexually assaulted in the military have coverage for needed medical care
- Lift all coverage and facilities bans on military abortion care, vacate President Nixon’s Good Neighbor Policy, and ensure that sufficient numbers of military medical personnel are trained and willing to provide abortion care

Political obstacles may impede the implementation of some of these suggestions, but the country must address each of these points in order to fully provide for its female service members. If these items are addressed, women in the military will be able to focus even more closely on the task at hand—protecting our country.

# Conclusion

Honoring the women who serve both at home and abroad is a core American value. It is unfair and ineffective to deny servicewomen access to comprehensive reproductive and sexual health care services. Equally important, this denial undermines military readiness and jeopardizes a servicewoman's ability to respond effectively when her unit needs her.

All U.S. soldiers—women and men—deserve to have all of their health care needs met while serving. Roadblocks to obtaining that care—whether set up through ignorance, lack of interest, or politics—have no place in the military's health care system. Women now comprise 16 percent of the U.S. armed services. They play a vital role in defending the nation's freedoms. The least the United States can do to repay their service is honor their rights and protect their health.

---

## About the authors

**Jessica Arons** is the president and CEO of the Reproductive Health Technologies Project and the former Director of the Women's Health and Rights Program at the Center for American Progress. Prior to joining CAP, she worked at the American Civil Liberties Union's Reproductive Freedom Project, the labor and employment law firm of James & Hoffman, the Supreme Court of Virginia, the White House, and the 1996 Pennsylvania Democratic Coordinated Campaign. She also served on the board of the American Civil Liberties Union of Virginia and the advisory board of Law Students for Reproductive Justice, and she is a former board member of the D.C. Abortion Fund. Arons is an honors graduate of Brown University and William & Mary Law School. While at William & Mary, she was an associate editor of the *William & Mary Law Review*, managing editor of the *William & Mary Journal of Women and the Law*, and a board member of the William & Mary School of Law Public Service Fund.

**Lindsay Rosenthal** is a fellow with the Ms. Foundation for Women and a former Special Assistant for Domestic Policy at the Center for American Progress, working with the Education, Health, and Women's Rights teams. Prior to joining CAP, Rosenthal worked on research and program development for the Illinois Subsequent Pregnancy Program, a nonprofit that helps at-risk adolescent mothers delay a second pregnancy and graduate from high school. She also served as a White House intern in the Domestic Policy Council. In 2010, Rosenthal earned her master's degree from the University of Chicago, where she studied the relationship between adolescent parenting among youth in foster care and multigenerational involvement in the child welfare system. Her studies were informed by her direct-service experience as a home visitor and child advocate with the Florida Guardian Ad Litem Program.

**Donna Barry** is the Director of the Women's Health and Rights Program at the Center for American Progress. Barry most recently served as the advocacy and policy director at Partners In Health, or PIH, where she worked from 2001 to 2013, taking breaks to work as a nurse practitioner at Massachusetts General Hospital and as Operation Vote director in New Hampshire for the 2012 presidential campaign. She led PIH's advocacy and policy efforts related to health and hunger, socioeconomic development in Haiti, increased funding for global health, maternal mortality, tuberculosis, and health-system strengthening. She has participated in briefings and hearings in the U.S. House of Representatives on Haiti debt relief; multidrug-resistant tuberculosis, or MDR-TB; and reproductive

health. Previously, she led PIH to treat MDR-TB in Russia and was co-director of PIH's women's health programs in Haiti. Barry also advised PIH's nursing activities and provided clinical and program advice to PIH's women's health programs. Prior to joining PIH, she worked for Family Care International, Family Health International, the Planned Parenthood League of Massachusetts, World Learning, and other domestic and international health organizations.

Barry received her RN and MSN with certifications in women's and adult health from the Massachusetts General Hospital Institute of Health Professions and earned master's degrees in international affairs and public health—specializing in reproductive health, maternal child health, international development, and the former Soviet Union—from Columbia University in New York. She has a bachelor's degree in Russian and political science from Saint Louis University.

---

## Acknowledgments

The authors would like to thank Lucy Panza and Alex Walden for their contributions to early versions of this report. We are also grateful to Liz Chen, Ellie Caple, Heather Schultz, Alex Rothman, and Shiyana Gunasekara for their research assistance; to Shira Saperstein, Lawrence Korb, Vania LeVeille, Katie Miller, and Dan Grossman for their invaluable feedback; and to the Irving Harris Foundation for its support of this work.

---

## Endnotes

- 1 Women in Military Service for America Memorial Foundation, Inc., "Resources—Historical Frequently Asked Questions," available at <http://www.womensmemorial.org/H&C/Resources/hfaq.html> (last accessed July 2013).
- 2 Ibid.
- 3 The Colonial Williamsburg Foundation, "Time Line: Women in the U.S. Military" (2008), available at [http://www.history.org/history/teaching/enewsletter/volume7/images/nov/women\\_military\\_timeline.pdf](http://www.history.org/history/teaching/enewsletter/volume7/images/nov/women_military_timeline.pdf).
- 4 *Women's Armed Services Integration Act of 1948*, Public Law 625, 80th Cong., 2d sess. (June 12, 1948), available at <https://www.mcu.usmc.mil/historydivision/Pages/Speeches/PublicLaw625.aspx>.
- 5 Martha McSally, "Women in Combat: Is the Current Policy Obsolete?," *Duke Journal of Gender Law & Policy* 14 (2007): 1011–1059.
- 6 Marcia Clemmitt, "Women in the Military," *CQ Researcher* 19 (40) (2009): 967, 969–971, available at [http://www.sagepub.com/sageEdge/chambliss/files/pdf/cq\\_09women.pdf](http://www.sagepub.com/sageEdge/chambliss/files/pdf/cq_09women.pdf).
- 7 Michele Putko, "The combat exclusion policy in the modern security environment," Michele M. Putko and Douglas V. Johnson II, eds., *Women in Combat Compendium* (Carlisle, PA: U.S. Army War College Strategic Studies Institute, 2008), available at <http://www.strategicstudiesinstitute.army.mil/pdf/files/pub830.pdf>.
- 8 Ibid.
- 9 Memorandum from Les Aspin to the secretary of the Army and others, "Direct Ground Combat Definition and Assignment Rule," January 13, 1994.
- 10 Lawrence Korb and Lucy Panza, "Open combat roles to women," *The Baltimore Sun*, October 18, 2011, available at [http://articles.baltimoresun.com/2011-10-18/news/bs-ed-women-combat-20111018\\_1\\_combat-roles-combat-positions-military-leadership-diversity-commission](http://articles.baltimoresun.com/2011-10-18/news/bs-ed-women-combat-20111018_1_combat-roles-combat-positions-military-leadership-diversity-commission).
- 11 Department of the Army, *Army Policy for the Assignment of Female Soldiers* (U.S. Department of Defense, 1992), available at [http://www.apd.army.mil/pdf/files/r600\\_13.pdf](http://www.apd.army.mil/pdf/files/r600_13.pdf).
- 12 Darlene M Iskra, "The Combat Exclusion Policy: Under Attack," *TIME*, November 30, 2012, available at <http://nation.time.com/2012/11/30/the-combat-exclusion-policy-under-attack/>.
- 13 Katie Miller and Lindsay Rosenthal, "Infographic: Brass Ceiling Begins to Shatter," Center for American Progress, January 25, 2013, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/military/news/2013/01/25/50687/infographic-brass-ceiling-begins-to-shatter/>.
- 14 Hanna Fischer, "A Guide to U.S. Military Casualty Statistics: Operation New Dawn, Operation Iraqi Freedom, and Operation Enduring Freedom" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), available at <http://www.fas.org/sqp/crs/rnatsec/RS22452.pdf>.
- 15 Miller and Rosenthal, "Infographic: Brass Ceiling Begins to Shatter"; Sam Fellman, "Senate confirms Navy's first female 4-star, VCNO," *Navy Times*, December 20, 2013, available at <http://www.navytimes.com/article/20131220/NEWS/312200019/Senate-confirms-Navy-s-first-female-4-star-VCNO>.
- 16 Lawrence Korb and Laura Conley, "Break the brass ceiling," *Armed Forces Journal*, August 1, 2011, available at <http://www.armedforcesjournal.com/break-the-brass-ceiling/>.
- 17 Leon E. Panetta, "Statement on Women in Service," U.S. Department of Defense, January 24, 2013, available at <http://www.defense.gov/speeches/speech.aspx?speechid=1746>.
- 18 Matthew Cox, "Army Submits Plan to Open Combat Jobs for Women," *Military.com*, May 15, 2013, available at <http://www.military.com/daily-news/2013/05/15/army-studies-gender-neutral-physical-standards.html>.
- 19 U.S. Department of Defense, "Defense Department Releases Women in Service Review Implementation Plans," Press release, June 18, 2013, available at <http://www.defense.gov/releases/release.aspx?releaseid=16102>.
- 20 Elisabeth Bumiller, "Pentagon Allows Women Closer to Combat, but Not Close Enough for Some," *The New York Times*, February 9, 2012, available at <http://www.nytimes.com/2012/02/10/us/pentagon-to-loosen-restrictions-on-women-in-combat.html>.
- 21 Michelle Tan, "Women in combat: Army to open 14K jobs, 6 MOSs," *Army Times*, May 2, 2012, available at <http://www.armytimes.com/article/20120502/NEWS/205020312/Women-combat-Army-open-14K-jobs-6-MOSS>.
- 22 R. Lee Biggs and others, "The Impact of Pregnancy on the Individual and Military Organization: A Postpartum Active Duty Survey," *Military Medicine* 174 (1) (2009): 61–75.
- 23 Steven J. Alvarez, "Army Reserve Women Weather 'The Storm,'" U.S. Department of Defense, March 20, 2001, available at <http://www.defense.gov/News/NewsArticle.aspx?ID=45771>.
- 24 Anna Mulrine, "Women in combat: US military on verge of making it official," *The Christian Science Monitor*, July 1, 2012, available at <http://www.csmonitor.com/USA/Military/2012/0701/Women-in-combat-US-military-on-verge-of-making-it-official>.
- 25 Michelle Chen, "Women Vets of Color Speak Out," *New America Media*, August 2, 2008, available at [http://news.newamericamedia.org/news/view\\_article.html?article\\_id=8e5a5122253a424bdebb43fac6acd95f](http://news.newamericamedia.org/news/view_article.html?article_id=8e5a5122253a424bdebb43fac6acd95f).
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Ibid.
- 28 Kate Grindlay and others, "Abortion Restrictions in the U.S. Military: Voices from Women Deployed Overseas," *Women's Health Issues* 21 (4) (2011): 259–264.
- 29 10 U.S.C. § 1071 et seq. (2013).
- 30 Tricare, "Is It Covered?," available at <http://www.tricare.mil/CoveredServices/SeeWhatsCovered.aspx> (last accessed January 2014).
- 31 Tricare, "Number of Beneficiaries," available at <http://www.tricare.mil/About/Facts/BeneNumbers.aspx> (last accessed July 2013).
- 32 Heather D. Boonstra, "Off Base: The U.S. Military's Ban on Privately Funded Abortions," *Guttmacher Policy Review* 13 (3) (2010): 2–7.

- 33 American FactFinder, "Tricare/Military Health Coverage by Sex by Age: 2011 American Community Survey 1-Year Estimates, Table B27008," available at [http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=ACS\\_11\\_1YR\\_B27008&prodType=table](http://factfinder2.census.gov/faces/tableservices/jsf/pages/productview.xhtml?pid=ACS_11_1YR_B27008&prodType=table) (last accessed January 2014).
- 34 Lawrence J. Korb, Laura Conley, and Alex Rothman, "Restoring Tricare: Ensuring the Long Term Viability of the Military Health Care System" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2011), available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/healthcare/report/2011/02/28/9141/restoring-tricare/>.
- 35 See 10 U.S.C. § 1079 (1956); 10 U.S.C. § 1086 (1966). Separately, the Veterans Administration provides health care to veterans who served for less than 20 years, which is most veterans. The two main differences between the VA and Tricare are that the VA is not funded by the Department of Defense—it has its own funding—and that the VA does not cover dependents. See 38 U.S.C. § 101 et seq. (1958); *ibid*.
- 36 Tricare, "Is It Covered?"
- 37 Tricare, "Is It Covered?: Erectile Dysfunction Treatment," available at <http://www.tricare.mil/CoveredServices/SeeWhatsCovered/ErectileDysfunctionTreatment.aspx> (last accessed July 2013); Ibis Reproductive Health Care, "Sexual and Reproductive Health of Women in the US Military: Issue brief 2" (2012), available at <http://www.ibisreproductivehealth.org/pub/downloads/Military-brief2WEBFINAL10.12.12.pdf>.
- 38 Tricare, "Is It Covered?: Birth Control," available at <http://www.tricare.mil/CoveredServices/SeeWhatsCovered/BirthControl.aspx> (last accessed July 2013).
- 39 *Ibid*.
- 40 Diana Zuckerman and others, "Emergency Contraception (Morning-After Pills)" (Washington: National Research Center for Women & Families, 2013), available at <http://center4research.org/medical-care-for-adults/other-reproductive-sexual-health/morning-after-pills/>.
- 41 Tricare, "Is It Covered?: Abortion," available at <http://www.tricare.mil/CoveredServices/SeeWhatsCovered/Abortions.aspx> (last accessed July 2013).
- 42 U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, "About VA: Mission Statement," available at [http://www.va.gov/about\\_va/](http://www.va.gov/about_va/) (last accessed July 2013).
- 43 *Ibid*.
- 44 U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, "VA Health Care for Women Veterans," available at [http://www.va.gov/healthbenefits/apply/women\\_veterans.asp](http://www.va.gov/healthbenefits/apply/women_veterans.asp) (last accessed July 2013).
- 45 38 C.F.R. § 17.38(c)(1) (2011), available at <http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CFR-2011-title38-vol1/pdf/CFR-2011-title38-vol1-sec17-38.pdf#page=1>; Veterans Health Administration, *Health Care Benefits Overview 2012* (U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 2012), available at [http://www.va.gov/healthbenefits/resources/publications/IB10-185-health\\_care\\_benefits\\_overview\\_2012\\_eng.pdf#page=29](http://www.va.gov/healthbenefits/resources/publications/IB10-185-health_care_benefits_overview_2012_eng.pdf#page=29).
- 46 U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs Health Administration Center, "CHAMPVA," available at <http://www.va.gov/hac/forbeneficiaries/champva/champva.asp> (last accessed July 2013).
- 47 Veterans Health Administration, *CHAMPVA Guide: Helping you take an active role in your health care* (U.S. Department of Veterans Affairs, 2013), available at <http://www.va.gov/hac/forbeneficiaries/champva/handbook/chandbook.pdf>.
- 48 *Ibid*.
- 49 *Ibid*.
- 50 Sidath Viranga Panangala, "Health Care for Dependents and Survivors of Veterans" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), available at <https://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=735057>.
- 51 Kimberly Hefling, "VA Doctors, Rusty on Treating Women, Gather to Brush Up on Care of Female Veterans," Yahoo News, August 8, 2011, available at <http://news.yahoo.com/va-docs-rusty-womens-care-learn-skills-072952964.html>.
- 52 Garance Burke, "AP IMPACT: Medical care for women vets lagging at VA facilities," *U.S. News & World Report*, June 22, 2014, available at <http://www.usnews.com/news/us/articles/2014/06/22/ap-impact-va-falls-short-on-female-medical-issues>.
- 53 *Ibid*.
- 54 *Ibid*.
- 55 Randall B. Williamson, "VA Health Care: Improvements Needed for Monitoring and Preventing Sexual Assaults and Other Safety Incidents," Testimony before the Subcommittee on Health, House Committee on Veterans Affairs, June 13, 2011, available at <http://www.gao.gov/assets/130/126394.pdf>.
- 56 Zachary A. Kramer, "Heterosexuality and Military Service," *Northwestern Law Review Colloquy* 104 (341) (2010): 341–365.
- 57 Peter E. Nielsen and others, "Female Soldiers' Gynecologic Healthcare in Operation Iraqi Freedom: A Survey of Camps With Echelon Three Facilities," *Military Medicine* 174 (11) (2009): 1172–1176.
- 58 *Ibid*.
- 59 *Ibid*.
- 60 *Ibid*.
- 61 *Ibid*.
- 62 Brook Allen Thomson and Peter Edward Nielsen, "Women's Healthcare in Operation Iraqi Freedom: A Survey of Camps with Echelon One or Two Facilities," *Military Medicine* 171 (3) (2006): 216–219.
- 63 *Ibid*.
- 64 Vinita Goyal, Kristin M. Mattocks, and Anne G. Sadler, "High-Risk Behavior and Sexually Transmitted Infections Among U.S. Active Duty Servicewomen and Veterans," *Journal of Women's Health* 21 (11) (2012): 1155–1169.
- 65 *Ibid*.
- 66 LiveScience Staff, "Military Women at Higher Risk of STIs than Civilians," LiveScience, January 30, 2013, available at <http://www.livescience.com/26718-military-women-sexually-transmitted-infections.html>.
- 67 David Small, "LGBT Healthcare: How DADT Harmed Yours – and What You and Your Doctors Need to Know," *OutServe Magazine*, March 2012, available at <http://outservemag.com/2012/03/lgbt-healthcare/>.
- 68 *Ibid*.
- 69 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, "Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Health," available at <http://www.cdc.gov/lgbthealth/> (last accessed February 2014).

- 70 Office on Women's Health, *Lesbian and Bisexual Health Fact Sheet* (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2012), available at <http://www.womenshealth.gov/publications/our-publications/fact-sheet/lesbian-bisexual-health.html#e>.
- 71 Jack Harrison-Quintana and Jody L. Herman, "Still Serving in Silence: Transgender Service Members and Veterans in the National Transgender Discrimination Survey," *LGBTQ Public Policy Journal* 3 (2013): 1–13.
- 72 Brittany L. Stalsburg, "After Repeal: LGBT Service Members and Veterans: The Facts" (New York: Service Women's Action Network, 2011), available at <http://servicewomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/10/LGBT-Fact-Sheet-091411.pdf>.
- 73 Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office, *Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military, Volume 1: Fiscal Year 2012* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2013), pp. 57, 59, available at [http://www.sapr.mil/public/docs/reports/FY12\\_DoD\\_SAPRO\\_Annual\\_Report\\_on\\_Sexual\\_Assault-VOLUME\\_ONE.pdf](http://www.sapr.mil/public/docs/reports/FY12_DoD_SAPRO_Annual_Report_on_Sexual_Assault-VOLUME_ONE.pdf).
- 74 Rep. Jane Harman, "Finally, Some Progress in Combating Rape and Assault in the Military," *HuffPost Politics*, September 10, 2008, available at [http://www.huffingtonpost.com/rep-jane-harman/finally-some-progress-in\\_b\\_125504.html](http://www.huffingtonpost.com/rep-jane-harman/finally-some-progress-in_b_125504.html).
- 75 Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office, *Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military, Volume 1*, p. 61.
- 76 Anne G. Sadler and others, "Factors Associated with Women's Risk of Rape in the Military Environment," *American Journal of Industrial Medicine* 43 (3) (2003): 262–273.
- 77 Katie Miller and Lindsay Rosenthal, "5 Myths About Military Sexual Assault," Center for American Progress, June 6, 2013, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/military/news/2013/06/06/65602/5-myths-about-military-sexual-assault/>.
- 78 Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office, *Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military, Volume 2: Fiscal Year 2012* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2013), p. 2, available at [http://www.sapr.mil/public/docs/reports/FY12\\_DoD\\_SAPRO\\_Annual\\_Report\\_on\\_Sexual\\_Assault-VOLUME\\_TWO.pdf](http://www.sapr.mil/public/docs/reports/FY12_DoD_SAPRO_Annual_Report_on_Sexual_Assault-VOLUME_TWO.pdf).
- 79 Service Women's Action Network, "Rape, Sexual Assault, and Sexual Harassment in the Military" (2012), available at <http://servicewomen.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/10/Final-RSASH-10.8.2012.pdf>.
- 80 Linda S. Grossman and others, "Underdiagnosis of PTSD and Substance Abuse Disorders in Hospitalized Female Veterans," *Psychiatric Services* 48 (3) (1997): 393–395.
- 81 Ibid.
- 82 Kevin Freking, "Military Sex Abuse Victims Seek Help from VA," *Military.com*, May 20, 2013, available at <http://www.military.com/daily-news/2013/05/20/military-sex-abuse-victims-seek-help-from-va.html>.
- 83 *Ruth Moore Act of 2013*, H. Rept. 671, 113th Cong. 1st sess. (2013), available at <http://www.opencongress.org/bill/113-h671/show>.
- 84 Katie Miller, "Veterans Seeking Mental Health Care for Sexual Assault Face Unacceptable Hurdles," Center for American Progress, April 4, 2013, available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/issues/military/news/2013/04/04/59145/veterans-seeking-mental-health-care-for-sexual-assault-face-unacceptable-hurdles/>.
- 85 Kathryn L. Ponder and Melissa Nothnagle, "Damage Control: Unintended Pregnancy in the United States Military," *The Journal of Law, Medicine & Ethics* 38 (2) (2010): 388.
- 86 The Defense Health Agency Pharmacoeconomic Branch, "Formulary Information – Basic Core Formulary (BCF)," available at <http://pec.ha.osd.mil/bcf.php?submenuheader=1> (last accessed January 2014).
- 87 Tricare, "Is It Covered?: Birth Control."
- 88 Ibid.
- 89 The Defense Health Agency Pharmacoeconomic Branch, "Formulary Information."
- 90 Kelsey Holt and others, "Unintended Pregnancy and Contraceptive Use Among Women in the U.S. Military: A Systematic Literature Review," *Military Medicine* 176 (9) (2011): 1056–1064.
- 91 Ibid.
- 92 Ibid.
- 93 Ibid.
- 94 Guttmacher Institute, "Fact Sheet: Contraceptive Use in the United States" (2014), available at [http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/fb\\_contr\\_use.html](http://www.guttmacher.org/pubs/fb_contr_use.html).
- 95 Kate Grindlay and Daniel Grossman, "Contraception Access and Use Among US Servicewomen During Deployment," *Contraception* 87 (2) (2013): 162–169.
- 96 Ibid.
- 97 Holt and others, "Unintended Pregnancy and Contraceptive Use Among Women in the U.S. Military."
- 98 Grindlay and Grossman, "Contraception Access and Use Among US Servicewomen During Deployment."
- 99 Ibid.
- 100 Ibid.
- 101 Ibid.
- 102 Elizabeth S. Kellogg, Estefania Ponti, and Greg Jacob, "Reproductive Freedom and Barriers to Care in the U.S. Military" (Washington: Center for Women Policy Studies, 2012), available at [http://www.centerwomenpolicy.org/programs/health/statepolicy/documents/REPRO\\_ReproFreedomBarrierstoCare\\_SWANGregJacobsEstefaniaPontiElizabethKellogg.pdf](http://www.centerwomenpolicy.org/programs/health/statepolicy/documents/REPRO_ReproFreedomBarrierstoCare_SWANGregJacobsEstefaniaPontiElizabethKellogg.pdf).
- 103 Boonstra, "Off Base," p. 4.
- 104 Thomson and Nielsen, "Women's Healthcare in Operation Iraqi Freedom."
- 105 Kellogg, Ponti, and Jacob, "Reproductive Freedom and Barriers to Care in the U.S. Military."
- 106 Ibid.
- 107 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA's Decision Regarding Plan B: Questions and Answers," available at <http://www.fda.gov/drugs/drugsafety/postmarketdrugsafetyinformationforpatientsandproviders/ucm109795.htm> (last accessed July 2013).
- 108 David F. Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities" (Washington: Congressional Research Service, 2013), p. 11, available at <http://www.fas.org/sfp/crs/misc/95-387.pdf>.

- 109 Ibid.
- 110 Ibid.
- 111 The Emergency Contraception Website, "History of Plan B OTC," available at <http://ec.princeton.edu/pills/plan-bhistory.html> (last accessed February 2014).
- 112 Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee, *Meeting Minutes: Department of Defense Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee Recommendations* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2009), available at <http://pec.ha.osd.mil/P&T/PDF/PT%20Minutes%20-%20Nov%202009%20-%20signed.pdf>.
- 113 Association of Reproductive Health Professionals, "Update on Emergency Contraception" (2011), available at <http://www.arhp.org/Publications-and-Resources/Clinical-Proceedings/EC/Barriers>.
- 114 Defense Health Agency Pharmacoeconomic Branch, *Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee Recommendations* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2013), available at [http://pec.ha.osd.mil/P&T/PDF/May%202013%20P&T%20Committee%20minutes%20with%20implementation%20dates%20July%202013%20-%20signed%206%20Aug%2013%20final%20\(OCR%20Text\).pdf](http://pec.ha.osd.mil/P&T/PDF/May%202013%20P&T%20Committee%20minutes%20with%20implementation%20dates%20July%202013%20-%20signed%206%20Aug%2013%20final%20(OCR%20Text).pdf).
- 115 U.S. Food and Drug Administration, "FDA Approves Plan B One-Step Emergency Contraceptive for Use Without a Prescription for All Women of Child-Bearing Potential," Press release, June 20, 2013, available at <http://www.fda.gov/NewsEvents/Newsroom/PressAnnouncements/ucm358082.htm>.
- 116 Julie Rovner, "FDA to Increase Access to Generic Morning-After Pills," *Shots - Health News*: NPR, March 2, 2014, available at <http://www.npr.org/blogs/health/2014/03/02/284397995/fda-to-increase-access-to-generic-morning-after-pills>. However, the labeling for the generic brands will be required to indicate that they are intended for women over age 17 until the market exclusivity for an adolescent population ends for Plan B One-Step's maker in 2016. See *ibid.*
- 117 Defense Health Agency Pharmacoeconomic Branch, *Pharmacy and Therapeutics Committee Recommendations*; Letter from Jonathan Woodson to assistant secretary of the Army and others, "Coverage of Over-the-Counter Plan B One-Step Emergency Contraceptive at Military Treatment Facilities," August 14, 2013, available at <http://www.med.navy.mil/sites/nmcphc/Documents/health-promotion-wellness/reproductive-and-sexual-health/emergency-contraceptive-coverage-dod.pdf>.
- 118 Army Public Health Command (Provisional), *A Guide to Female Soldier Readiness* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2010), available at <http://phc.amedd.army.mil/PHC%20Resource%20Library/TG281finalJuly2010.pdf>.
- 119 Executive Order no. 10240, *Regulations Governing the Separation From the Service of Certain Women Serving in the Regular Army, Navy, Marine Corps, or Air Force*, 16 FR 3689 (May 1, 1951).
- 120 M. C. Devilbiss, *Women and Military Service: A History, Analysis, and Overview of Key Issues* (Maxwell Air Force Base, AL: Air University Press, 1990), pp. 11–12.
- 121 Ponder and Nothnagle, "Damage Control," pp. 386–395.
- 122 *Crawford v. Cushman*, 531 F.2d 1114 (1976).
- 123 *Defense Officer Personnel Management Act of 1980*, Public Law 96-513, 96th Cong., 2d sess. (December 12, 1980).
- 124 Ponder and Nothnagle, "Damage Control."
- 125 Department of the Army, *Active Duty Enlisted Administrative Separations* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2011), available at [http://www.apd.army.mil/jw2/xmldemo/r635\\_200/main.asp](http://www.apd.army.mil/jw2/xmldemo/r635_200/main.asp).
- 126 Army Public Health Command (Provisional), *A Guide to Female Soldier Readiness*, p. 17.
- 127 Biggs and others, "The Impact of Pregnancy on the Individual and Military Organization," p. 63.
- 128 *Ibid.*, p. 62.
- 129 Philip J. Belmont Jr. and others, "Disease and Nonbattle Injuries Sustained by a U.S. Army Brigade Combat Team During Operation Iraqi Freedom," *Military Medicine* 175 (7) (2010): 469–476.
- 130 Kate Grindlay and Daniel Grossman, "Unintended Pregnancy Among Active-Duty Women in the United States Military, 2008," *Obstetrics & Gynecology* 121 (2) (2013): 241–246.
- 131 Ponder and Nothnagle, "Damage Control."
- 132 Lawrence B. Finer and Mia R. Zolna, "Unintended Pregnancy in the United States: Incidence and Disparities," *Contraception* 84 (5) (2011): 478–485.
- 133 Grindlay and Grossman, "Unintended Pregnancy Among Active-Duty Women in the United States Military, 2008."
- 134 *Ibid.*
- 135 *Ibid.*
- 136 *Ibid.*; Laura Duberstein Lindberg, "Unintended pregnancy among women in the U.S. military," *Contraception* 84 (3) (2011): 249–251.
- 137 Grindlay and Grossman, "Unintended Pregnancy Among Active-Duty Women in the United States Military, 2008."
- 138 *Ibid.*
- 139 Guttmacher Institute, "Disparities in Unintended Pregnancy Grow, Even as National Rate Stagnates," Press release, August 24, 2011, available at <http://www.guttmacher.org/media/nr/2011/08/24/>.
- 140 Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office, *Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military, Volume 1*.
- 141 *Ibid.*
- 142 Grindlay and Grossman, "Unintended Pregnancy Among Active-Duty Women in the United States Military, 2008."
- 143 *Ibid.*
- 144 *Ibid.*
- 145 Grindlay and Grossman, "Contraception Access and Use Among US Servicewomen During Deployment."
- 146 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 4.
- 147 *Department of Defense Supplemental Appropriation Authorization Act of 1979*, S. 96-223, 96 Cong. 1 sess. (Library of Congress Thomas, 1978).

- 148 *Department of Defense Appropriation Act of 1980*, H. Rept. 5359, 96 Cong. 1 sess. (Library of Congress Thomas, 1979).
- 149 *Department of Defense Authorization Act of 1981*, H. Rept. 6974, 96 Cong. 2 sess. (Library of Congress Thomas, 1981).
- 150 *Omnibus Defense Authorization Act of 1985*, S. 2723, 98 Cong. 2 sess. (Library of Congress Thomas, 1985).
- 151 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 6.
- 152 President William J. Clinton, *The Public Papers of President William J. Clinton, Book 1: Memorandum on Abortions in Military Hospitals* (Washington: Government Printing Office, 1993), p. 11, available at <http://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/PPP-1993-book1/pdf/PPP-1993-book1-doc-pg11.pdf>.
- 153 *Department of Defense Appropriations Act of 1996*, H. Rept. 2126, 104 Cong. 1 sess. (Library of Congress Thomas, 1995).
- 154 *National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 1996*, S. 1124, 104 Cong. 2 sess. (Library of Congress Thomas, 1996).
- 155 *National Defense Authorization Act for Fiscal Year 2013*, H. Rept. 4310, 112 Cong. 2 sess. (Library of Congress Thomas, 2013).
- 156 Office of Sen. Kirsten Gillibrand, "Gillibrand, Colleagues Introduces Legislation Lifting Ban on Use of Private Funds for Abortions in Military Hospitals," Press release, April 23, 2013, available at <http://www.gillibrand.senate.gov/newsroom/press/release/gillibrand-colleagues-introduces-legislation-lifting-ban-on-use-of-private-funds-for-abortions-in-military-hospitals>.
- 157 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 1.
- 158 *MARCH for Military Women Act*, H. Rept. 1389, 113 Cong. 1 sess. (March 21, 2013), available at <https://www.govtrack.us/congress/bills/113/hr1389>.
- 159 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 3.
- 160 Boonstra, "Off Base," p. 2.
- 161 *Ibid.*, p. 3.
- 162 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 4.
- 163 Planned Parenthood, "Hyde Amendment," available at <http://www.plannedparenthoodaction.org/issues/abortion-access/hyde-amendment/> (last accessed July 2014).
- 164 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 4.
- 165 10 U.S.C. § 1093 (1978).
- 166 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 5.
- 167 *Ibid.*
- 168 *Ibid.*
- 169 Boonstra, "Off Base," p. 3.
- 170 *Ibid.*
- 171 *Ibid.*
- 172 *Ibid.*
- 173 *Ibid.*, p. 15.
- 174 *Ibid.*, pp. 15–19.
- 175 *Ibid.*, p. 19.
- 176 Office of Sen. Kirsten Gillibrand, "Gillibrand, Colleagues Introduces Legislation Lifting Ban on Use of Private Funds for Abortions in Military Hospitals."
- 177 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 7.
- 178 One notable exception is Jeffrey Jensen, a Navy doctor who has publicly criticized the military for prohibiting him from providing abortion care to servicewomen. Nancy Montgomery, "Will abortion law change help female troops?," *Stars and Stripes*, February 24, 2013, available at <http://www.stripes.com/news/will-abortion-law-change-help-female-troops-1.209513>.
- 179 *Ibid.*
- 180 *Ibid.*
- 181 *Ibid.*, p. 10.
- 182 *Ibid.*
- 183 *Ibid.*
- 184 Rich Daly, "Military Physicians Oppose Abortion Mandate," *National Catholic Register*, September 30, 2010, available at <http://www.ncregister.com/daily-news/military-physicians-oppose-abortion-mandate/>.
- 185 Kathryn Joyce, "Military Abortion Ban: Female Soldiers Not Protected by Constitution They Defend," *Religion Dispatches*, December 15, 2009, available at <http://www.religiondispatches.org/archive/politics/2111/>.
- 186 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 4.
- 187 *Ibid.*, p. 8.
- 188 Boonstra, "Off Base."
- 189 Grindlay and others, "Abortion Restrictions in the U.S. Military," p. 260.
- 190 *Ibid.*, pp. 260, 262.
- 191 Burrelli, "Abortion Services and Military Medical Facilities," p. 9.
- 192 Anna Clark, "Abortion coming to the military?," *Salon*, June 14, 2010, available at [http://www.salon.com/life/broadsheet/2010/06/14/abortion\\_military](http://www.salon.com/life/broadsheet/2010/06/14/abortion_military).
- 193 Guttmacher Institute, "Guttmacher Institute Memo on Insurance Coverage of Abortion," July 22, 2009, available at <http://www.guttmacher.org/media/inthe-news/2009/07/22/index.html>.
- 194 *Feres v. United States*, 340 U.S. 135, 146 (1950).
- 195 Ponder and Nothnagle, "Damage Control," p. 390.
- 196 *Ibid.*, p. 392.

- 197 *Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act of 1996*, Public Law 104-191, 104th Cong. 2d sess. (August 21, 1996). See also Defense Health Agency, "Privacy and Security," available at <http://www.tricare.mil/tma/hipaa/privacy-security.aspx> (last accessed February 2014). This source describes Tricare's compliance with HIPAA.
- 198 Defense Health Agency, "Military Command Exception," available at <http://www.tricare.mil/tma/privacy/Military-Command-Exception.aspx> (last accessed June 2014).
- 199 Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office, *Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military: Calendar Year 2004* (U.S. Department of Defense, 2005).
- 200 Sexual Harassment/Assault Response and Prevention program, "Policy: Reporting Options," available at [http://www.sexualassault.army.mil/policy\\_restricted\\_unrestricted\\_reporting.cfm](http://www.sexualassault.army.mil/policy_restricted_unrestricted_reporting.cfm) (last accessed February 2014).
- 201 Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office, *Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military, Volume 1*.
- 202 Army Public Health Command (Provisional), *A Guide to Female Soldier Readiness*, p. 44.
- 203 Ponder and Nothnagle, "Damage Control," p. 388.
- 204 Elisabeth Bumiller, "Plan Would Allow Abortions at Military Hospitals," *The New York Times*, June 10, 2010, available at [http://www.nytimes.com/2010/06/11/us/politics/11abort.html?\\_r=0](http://www.nytimes.com/2010/06/11/us/politics/11abort.html?_r=0).
- 205 Joyce, "Military Abortion Ban."
- 206 Sexual Assault Prevention and Response Office, *Department of Defense Annual Report on Sexual Assault in the Military, Volume 1*.
- 207 Ibid.; Joyce, "Military Abortion Ban."
- 208 U.S. Government Accountability Office, "Defense Health Care: Health Care Benefit for Women Comparable to Other Plans" (2002), available at <http://www.gao.gov/new.items/d02602.pdf>.
- 209 Sadler and others, "Factors Associated with Women's Risk of Rape in the Military Environment."
- 210 Lindsay Rosenthal and Lawrence Korb, "Twice Betrayed: Bringing Justice to the U.S. Military's Sexual Assault Problem" (Washington: Center for American Progress, 2013), available at <http://www.americanprogress.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/11/MilitarySexualAssaults.pdf>.
- 211 Jonathan Turley, "The Feres Doctrine: Giving our Service Members the Freedom to Sue," Jonathan Turley Blog, November 6, 2002, available at <http://jonathanturley.org/2007/08/21/the-feres-doctrine-giving-our-service-members-the-freedom-to-sue/>; Emily Dake, "Flat Tires and the Feres Doctrine," *About Face*, May 24, 2011, available at <http://servicewomen.org/2011/05/flat-tires-and-the-feres-doctrine/>; *Gonzalez v. U.S. Air Force*, 88 Fed. Appx. 371, 372-73 (10th Cir. 2004); Elizabeth A. Reidy, "Gonzales v. United States Air Force: Should Courts Consider Rape to be Incident to Military Service?," *Journal of Gender, Social Policy & the Law* 13 (3) (2005): 636-666.
- 212 Leora Rosen and others, "Cohesion and Readiness in Gender-Integrated Combat Service Support Units: The Impact of Acceptance of Women and Gender Ratio," *Armed Forces and Society* 22 (4) (1996): 537-538.
- 213 Military Leadership Diversity Commission, "Military Leadership Diversity Commission Decision Paper #3: Retention" (2011), available at <http://www.hsdl.org/?view&did=716005>.
- 214 Biggs and others, "The Impact of Pregnancy on the Individual and Military Organization."
- 215 Ibid.
- 216 Ibid.
- 217 Ibid., p. 63.
- 218 Ibid., p. 65.
- 219 Ibid., p. 63.
- 220 McSally, "Women in Combat: Is the Current Policy Obsolete?," pp. 1011-1159.
- 221 Biggs and others, "The Impact of Pregnancy on the Individual and Military Organization," p. 66.
- 222 Ibid.
- 223 Ibid., p. 65.
- 224 Margaret C. Harrell and Laura L. Miller, *New Opportunities for Military Women: Effects Upon Readiness, Cohesion and Morale, Chapter 3* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 1997), available at [http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monograph\\_reports/MR896/MR896.chap3.pdf](http://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/monograph_reports/MR896/MR896.chap3.pdf).
- 225 Jim Dao, "General Backs Off Court-Martial Threat for Pregnant Soldiers," *At War*, December 22, 2009, available at <http://atwar.blogs.nytimes.com/2009/12/22/general-backs-off-court-martial-threat-for-pregnant-soldiers/>.
- 226 Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, *Healthy People 2010: Objectives for Improving Health, 2nd edition* (U.S. Department of Health and Human Services, 2000), pp. 9-11; Robert M. Bray and others, "2005 Department of Defense Survey of Health Related Behaviors Among Active Duty Military Personnel" (Research Triangle Park, NC: RTI International, 2006); Lindberg, "Unintended pregnancy among women in the US military." The Department of Health and Human Services has since revised its goal to achieve an intended-pregnancy rate of 56 percent. See HealthyPeople.gov, "Family Planning: Objectives," available at <http://www.healthy-people.gov/2020/topics/objectives2020/objectiveslist.aspx?topicId=13> (last accessed July 2014). The military does not appear to have subsequently updated its target.
- 227 Joyce, "Military Abortion Ban."
- 228 Ponder and Nothnagle, "Damage Control."

---

The Center for American Progress is a nonpartisan research and educational institute dedicated to promoting a strong, just and free America that ensures opportunity for all. We believe that Americans are bound together by a common commitment to these values and we aspire to ensure that our national policies reflect these values. We work to find progressive and pragmatic solutions to significant domestic and international problems and develop policy proposals that foster a government that is “of the people, by the people, and for the people.”

---

